



## 농학박사학위논문

재조합 대장균을 이용한 아플라톡신 B<sub>1</sub>에 특이적인 친화력 증대 단쇄가변분절의 생산에 관한 연구

# Production of a single-chain variable fragment with improved affinity to aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> using recombinant *Escherichia coli*

2019년 2월

## 서울대학교 대학원

농생명공학부 식품생명공학전공

# 나 강 인

A DISSERTATION FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHYLOSOPHY

# Production of a single-chain variable fragment with improved affinity to aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> using recombinant *Escherichia coli*

재조합 대장균을 이용한 아플라톡신 B<sub>1</sub>에 특이적인 친화력 중대 단쇄가변분절의 생산에 관한 연구

February 2019

Kang-In Na

# MAJOR IN FOOD BIOTECHNOLOGY DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURAL BIOTECHNOLOGY GRADUATE SCHOOL

SEOUL NATIONAL UNIVERSITY

# Production of a single-chain variable fragment with improved affinity to aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> using recombinant *Escherichia coli*

Advisor: Professor Jin-Ho Seo

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of

the requirements for the degree of

## **DOCTOR OF PHYLOSOPHY**

#### to the Faculty of Department of Agricultural Biotechnology

at

#### SEOUL NATIONAL UNIVERSITY

by

Kang-In Na

February 2019

#### ABSTRACT

Aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> (AFB<sub>1</sub>) is one of the most toxic mycotoxins present in foods and feed. AFB<sub>1</sub> produced by *Aspergillus* sp. possesses hepatotoxic, teratogenic and mutagenic properties and causes toxic hepatitis, hemorrhage, immunosuppression and hepatic carcinoma. For effective immunological detection of AFB<sub>1</sub> at low concentrations, the development of high affinity antibody for AFB<sub>1</sub> is required. Immunological detection of low molecular weight toxins such as AFB<sub>1</sub> using a single-chain variable fragment (scFv) is a potentially novel and safe method of diagnosing fungal infection and food contamination. In previous studies, the single-chain variable fragment against AFB<sub>1</sub> (scFv-WT) was constructed from its monoclonal antibody gene and expressed in recombinant *Escherichia coli*.

The single-chain variable fragment containing 6 mutations (scFv-M37) compared to the scFv-WT was isolated from an artificial mutagenic library using yeast surface display combined with fluorescence-activated cell sorting, which showed a 9-fold higher affinity than its wild type. But it was not identified which mutation brought positive effects on an affinity improvement since the 6 mutations in the scFv-M37 were generated by random mutagenesis using error-prone PCR. In this study, the effect of the 6 mutated residues on the affinity

improvement was characterized by construction of individual back mutant scFvs for the 6 mutated residues and analyzed by using surface plasmon resonance. Notably, a back mutation of V<sub>H</sub>-A110T (scFv-BM3) in the FR-IV of the heavy chain resulted in a 3.2-fold affinity enhancement compared to the scFv-M37, which was attributed to decreasing the dissociation rate constant  $(k_d)$  in the interaction between AFB<sub>1</sub> and the back-mutated scFv. Thus, the back-mutated scFv (scFv-BM3) has a 31-fold higher affinity than its parental wild type scFv. Biophysical analyses using circular dichroism and gel filtration revealed that the back-mutation of V<sub>H</sub>-A110T caused a subtle conformational change of the scFv toward tighter binding to AFB<sub>1</sub>. This fine-tuning approach via back mutation of residues in the randomly mutated scFvs can be applied to other antibodies for additional affinity improvement.

To apply the scFv-BM3 to immunological detection of AFB<sub>1</sub>, periplasmic expression in *E. coli* was attempted to produce a functional form of scFv-BM3, but most scFv-BM3 proteins accumulated as inactive aggregates in the cells. However, it was found that the scFv-BM3 secreted into the culture medium had binding activity to AFB<sub>1</sub>. Expression conditions of the scFv-BM3 were further manipulated to enhance secretion into the culture medium. This extracellular secretion of functional scFv-BM3 was significantly improved by

supplementation with Triton X-100 and optimization of expression conditions. The scFv-BM3 purified from the culture medium exhibited a typical anti-parallel  $\beta$ -sheet structure and adopted a proper conformation to bind AFB<sub>1</sub> with high affinity and specificity in various biophysical and biochemical analyses. This extracellular production method can be applied to the production of other functional antibody fragments such as scFv and Fab using *E. coli*.

In summary, an affinity improvement of the single-chain variable fragment against aflatoxin  $B_1$  was achieved via the back-mutation of the randomly mutated scFv. A simple and efficient method to produce active form of the functional antibody fragment was demonstrated using recombinant *E. coli* by extracellular secretion.

**Keywords** : single-chain variable fragment, aflatoxin  $B_1$ , recombinant *Escherichia coli*, back mutation, affinity improvement, extracellular secretion

Student ID : 2012 - 30321

# CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	i
CONTENTS	iv
LIST OF TABLES	vi
LIST OF FIGURES	vii

# **CHAPTER 1**

# Introduction

1.1. Mycotoxins	2
1.2. Aflatoxins	6
1.3. Detection methods of aflatoxins	13
1.4. Antibodies for detection of mycotoxins	16
1.5. Single-chain variable fragments (scFvs)	19
1.6. Improving the properties of antibody fragments	20
1.7. Heterologous expression of antibody fragments.	25
<b>1.8. Production of heterologous proteins using</b> <i>E. col</i>	i 29
1.9. Research objectives	31

## CHAPTER 2

Construction of a single-chain variable fragment with improved affinity to aflatoxin  $B_1$ 

2.1. SUMMARY	39
2.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS	41
2.2.1. Strains, plasmids and site-directed mutagenesis	41
2.2.2. Expression and purification of scFv proteins	41
2.2.3. Surface plasmon resonance analysis	43
2.2.4. Structure modeling of the scFv-M37	44
2.2.5. Gel filtration chromatography analysis	44
2.2.6. Competitive indirect ELISA assay	45
2.2.7. Circular dichroism (CD) analysis	46
2.3. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	47
2.3.1. Extracellular production of scFv-M37 mutants	47
2.3.2. Affinity analyses for scFv-M37 back mutants	48
2.3.3. Comparison of the scFv-M37 and the scFv-BM3	51

# **CHAPTER 3**

# Effective production of the functional scFv against aflatoxin $B_1$ using recombinant *Escherichia coli*

3.1. SUMMARY 68
3.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS 69
3.2.1. Strains and plasmids69
3.2.2. Expression and purification of the scFv-BM369
3.2.3. Western blotting analysis71
3.2.4. Enzye-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)
3.3. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
3.3.1. Insoluble expression of the scFv-BM3 in <i>E. coli</i> 73
3.3.2. Extracellular secretion of the functional scFv-BM374
3.3.3. Purification of the scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium 77
3.3.4. Characterization of the scFv-BM3 purified from culture
medium78
CONCLUSIONS 100
REFERENCES

국문초록1	4	ľ	5
-------	---	---	---

# LIST OF TABLES

1 able 1-1.	Examples of antibody engineering to decrease
	cross-reactivity and alter specificities
Table 1-2.	Examples of stability engineered recombinant
	antibody fragments 34
Table 2-1.	Bacterial strains and plasmids used in this
	study 54
Table 2-2.	Oligonucleotides for site-directed mutagenesis
Table 2-2.	Oligonucleotides for site-directed mutagenesis used in this study
Table 2-2.Table 2-3.	Oligonucleotides for site-directed mutagenesis used in this study
Table 2-2.Table 2-3.	Oligonucleotides for site-directed mutagenesis used in this study

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1. Chemical structure of representative
mycotoxins
Figure 1-2. Chemical structure of aflatoxins
Figure 1-3. Structure of single-chain variable fragments 37
Figure 2-1. Schematic representation depicting affinity
improvements of scFv-M37 and BM3 57
Figure 2-2. Homology model structure of scFv-M37 58
Figure 2-3. Protein sequence alignment of scFv-WT, M37
and 6 back mutants (scFv-BM1 to BM6) 59
Figure 2-4. Purification of scFv-BM360
Figure 2-5. Sensorgrams for binding of scFv-M37 back
mutants to AFB <sub>1</sub> 62
mutants to AFB <sub>1</sub>
mutants to AFB <sub>1</sub>
mutants to AFB <sub>1</sub>
mutants to AFB1
mutants to AFB1

Figure 3-1. A schematic representation of ELISA analysis
for the scFv-BM382
Figure 3-2. Intracellular and extracellular scFv-BM3
expressed in <i>E. coli</i> 83
Figure 3-3. SDS-PAGE analysis for purification of scFv-
BM3 in soluble fraction via Ni-affinity
chromatography85
Figure 3-4. Comparison of various additives on
extracellular production of scFv-BM386
Figure 3-5. Comparison of culture media on extracellular
production of scFv-BM387
Figure 3-6. ELISA analysis for functional scFv-BM3 88
Figure 3-7. Effect of glycine on extracellular production
of scFv-BM3 89
Figure 3-8. Effect of Triton X-100 on refolding of scFv-
BM3 90
Figure 3-9. Effect of 0.25% Triton X-100 on cell growth 91
Figure 3-10. Effect of expression temperature and IPTG
concentration on extracellular production of
scFv-BM3

Figure 3-11.	. Purification of scFv-BM3 secreted into	
	culture medium via Ni-affinity and cation	
	exchange chromatography	94

Figure 3-12. Biochemical analyses of purified scFv-BM3....96

Chapter 1

Introduction

#### **1.1. Mycotoxins**

A mycotoxin is a toxic secondary metabolite produced by filamentous fungi and capable of causing disease and death in both humans and other animals (Bennett et al., 2003). The term mycotoxin is usually reserved for the toxic chemical products produced by fungi that readily colonize crops (Turner et al., 2009). One mold species may produce many different mycotoxins, and several species may produce the same mycotoxin (Robbins et al., 2000). It is estimated that about 450 mycotoxins exist and about 20 classes of them are known to cause health concerns in both humans and animals. Major food commodities affected by mycotoxins are cereals, nuts, dried fruit, coffee, cocoa, spices, oil seeds, and some derived products such as beer, wine and fruit juices. Mycotoxins also enter the human food chain by consuming meat or other animal products such as milk and cheese which fed with contaminated feed. The most important mycotoxins are aflatoxins, ochratoxins, citrinins, ergot alkaloids, patulins, and fusarium toxins (Fig. 1-1).

Aflatoxins are a type of mycotoxins produced by *Aspergillus* species of fungi such as *A. flavus* and *A. parasiticus* (Martins et al., 2001). The

umbrella term aflatoxin refers to four different types of mycotoxins produced, which are  $B_1$ ,  $B_2$ ,  $G_1$ , and  $G_2$  (Yin et al., 2008). Aflatoxin  $B_1$ , the most toxic, is a potent carcinogen and has been directly correlated to adverse health effects such as liver cancer in many animal species (Martins et al., 2001). Aflatoxins are largely associated with commodities produced in the tropics and subtropics such as cotton, peanuts, spices, pistachios and maize (Martins et al., 2001; Yin et al., 2008).

Ochratoxin is a mycotoxin that comes in three secondary metabolite forms, A, B, and C. All are produced by *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus* species. The three forms differ in that Ochratoxin B (OTB) is a nonchlorinated form of Ochratoxin A (OTA) and that Ochratoxin C (OTC) is an ethyl ester form Ochratoxin A (Bayman et al., 2006). *A. ochraceus* is found as a contaminant of a wide range of commodities including beer and wine. *A. carbonarius* is the main species found on vine fruit, which releases its toxin during the juice making process (Mateo et al., 2007). OTA has been labeled as a carcinogen and a nephrotoxin, and has been linked to tumors in the human urinary tract, although research in humans is limited by confounding factors (Bayman et al., 2006; Mateo et al., 2007).

3

Citrinin is a toxin that was first isolated from *P. citrinum*, but has been identified in over a dozen species of *P.* and several species of *Aspergillus*. Some of these species are used to produce human foodstuffs such as cheese (*P. camemberti*), sake, miso, and soy sauce (*A. oryzae*). Citrinin is associated with yellowed rice disease in Japan and acts as a nephrotoxin in all animal species tested. Although it is associated with many human foods (wheat, rice, corn, barley, oats, rye, and food colored with Monascus pigment) its full significance for human health is unknown. Citrinin can also act synergistically with Ochratoxin A to depress RNA synthesis in murine kidneys (Bennett et al., 2003).

Ergot alkaloids are compounds produced as a toxic mixture of alkaloids in the sclerotia of species of *Claviceps*, which are common pathogens of various grass species. Ingestion of ergot sclerotia from infected cereals, commonly in the form of bread produced from contaminated flour, cause ergotism, the human disease historically known as St. Anthony's Fire. There are two forms of ergotism: gangrenous affecting blood supply to extremities and convulsive affecting the central nervous system. Modern methods of grain cleaning have significantly reduced ergotism as a human disease; however, it is still an important veterinary problem. Ergot alkaloids have been used pharmaceutically (Bennett et al., 2003).

Patulin is a toxin produced by *P. expansum*, *Aspergillus*, *Penicillium*, and *Paecilomyces* fungal species. *P. expansum* is especially associated with a range of moldy fruits and vegetables, in particular rotting apples and figs (Moss et al. 2008; Trucksess et al., 2008). It is destroyed by a fermentation process and so is not found in apple beverages such as cider. Although patulin has not been shown to be carcinogenic, it has been reported to damage the immune system in animals (Moss et al., 2008). In 2004, the European Community sets limits to the concentrations of patulin in food products. They currently stand at 50  $\mu$ g/kg in all fruit juice concentrations, at 25  $\mu$ g/kg in solid apple products used for direct consumption, and at 10  $\mu$ g/kg for children's apple products including apple juice (Moss et al., 2008; Trucksess et al., 2008).

Fusarium toxins are produced by over 50 species of *Fusarium* and have a history of infecting the grain of developing cereals such as wheat and maize (Cornely, 2008; Schaafsma et al., 2007). They include a range of mycotoxins; fumonisins, which affect the nervous systems of horses and may cause cancer in rodents; trichothecenes, which are most strongly associated with chronic and fatal toxic effects in animals and humans; and zearalenone, which is not correlated to any fatal toxic effects in animals or humans. Some of the other major types of Fusarium toxins include beauvercin and enniatins, butenolide, equisetin and fusarins (Desjardins et al., 2007).

#### **1.2.** Aflatoxins

Aflatoxins occur in nuts, cereals and rice under conditions of high humidity and temperature and present a risk to human health that is insufficiently recognized. The two major *Aspergillus* species that produce aflatoxins are *A. flavus*, which produces only B aflatoxins, and *A. parasiticus*, which produces both B and G aflatoxins. Aflatoxins  $M_1$ and  $M_2$  are oxidative metabolic products of aflatoxins  $B_1$  and  $B_2$ produced by animals following ingestion, and so appear in milk (both animal and human), urine and faeces. Aflatoxicol is a reductive metabolite of aflatoxin  $B_1$ .

Aflatoxins are acutely toxic, immunosuppressive, mutagenic, teratogenic and carcinogenic compounds. The main target organ for toxicity and carcinogenicity is the liver. Among 18 different types of

aflatoxins identified, major members are aflatoxin  $B_1$  (AFB<sub>1</sub>), aflatoxin  $B_2$  (AFB<sub>2</sub>), aflatoxin  $G_1$  (AFG<sub>1</sub>), aflatoxin  $G_2$  (AFG<sub>2</sub>), aflatoxin  $M_1$  (AFM<sub>1</sub>), and aflatoxin  $M_2$  (AFM<sub>2</sub>) (Fig. 1-2).

The evaluation of epidemiological and laboratory results carried out in 1987 by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) found that there is sufficient evidence in humans for the carcinogenicity of naturally occurring mixtures of aflatoxins, which are therefore classified as Group 1 carcinogens, except for aflatoxin M<sub>1</sub>, which is possibly carcinogenic to humans (Group 2B) (Report of an IARC Expert Committee, 1987).

In 1974, a major outbreak of hepatitis due to aflatoxin was reported in the states of Gujrat and Rajasthan in India, resulting in an estimated 106 deaths (Krishnamachari et al., 1975). The outbreak lasted for 2 months and was confined to tribal people whose main staple food, maize, was later confirmed to contain aflatoxin. The preliminary analysis confirmed that consumption of *A. flavus* had occurred (Krishnamachari et al., 1975; Bhat et al., 1978).

Another outbreak of aflatoxin affecting both humans and dogs was reported in northwest India in 1974 (Tandon et al., 1977; Bhat et al.,

7

1978; Reddy et al., 2007). A major aflatoxin exposure outbreak was subsequently documented in Kenya in 1981 (Ngindu et al., 1982). Since 2004, multiple aflatoxicosis outbreaks have been reported worldwide, resulting in 500 acute illness and 200 deaths (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDCP], 2004; Azziz-Baumgartner et al., 2005). Most outbreaks have been reported from rural areas of the East Province of Kenya in 2004 and occurred because of consumption of home grown maize contaminated with molds. Preliminary testing of food from affected areas revealed the presence of aflatoxin as reported in 1981 (Ngindu et al., 1982). In 2013, countries in Europe including Romania, Serbia, and Croatia reported the nationwide contamination of milk with aflatoxin

(https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2013\_European\_aflatoxin\_contamination).

The major sources of aflatoxins are fungi such as *A. flavus*, *A. parasiticus*, and *A. nomius* (Kurtzman et al., 1987), although they are also produced by other species of *Aspergillus* as well as by *Emericella* spp. (Reiter et al., 2009). There are more than 20 known aflatoxins, but the four main ones are AFB<sub>1</sub>, AFB<sub>2</sub>, AFG<sub>1</sub>, and AFG<sub>2</sub> (Inan et al., 2007), while AFM<sub>1</sub> and AFM<sub>2</sub> are the hydroxylated metabolites of AFB<sub>1</sub> and AFB<sub>2</sub> (Giray et al., 2007; Hussain et al., 2008).

Aspergillus species industrially important group are an of microorganisms distributed worldwide. A. niger has been listed as Generally Recognized as Safe (GRAS) status by the USFDA (Schuster et al., 2002). However, some species have negative impacts and cause diseases in grape, onion, garlic, peanut, maize, coffee, and other fruits and vegetables (Lorbeer et al., 2000; Magnoli et al., 2006; Waller et al., 2007; Rooney-Latham et al., 2008). Moreover, Aspergillus section nigri produces mycotoxins such as ochratoxins and fumonisins in peanut, maize, and grape (Astoreca et al., 2007a, b; Frisvad et al., 2007; Mogensen et al., 2009).

Plant-pathogen interactions have been studied using molecular markers such as green fluorescent protein (GFP) isolated from *Aequorea victoria* (Prasher et al., 1992). The GFP gene has been successfully inserted into *Undifilum oxytropis* (Mukherjee et al., 2010), *Fusarium equiseti* (Macia-Vicente et al., 2009), and *Muscodor albus* (Ezra et al., 2010) and utilized to study the expression of different proteins and production of mycotoxins. *A. flavus* and *A. parasiticus* infect many crops in the field, during harvest, in storage, and during processing. *A. flavus* is dominant in corn, cottonseed, and tree nuts, whereas *A. parasiticus* is dominant in peanuts. *A. flavus* consists of mycelium, conidia, or sclerotia and can grow at temperatures between 12 and 48 °C (Hedayati et al., 2007). *A. flavus* produces AFB<sub>1</sub> and AFB<sub>2</sub>, whereas *A. parasiticus* produces AFG<sub>1</sub>, AFG<sub>2</sub>, AFM<sub>1</sub>, AFB<sub>1</sub>, and AFB<sub>2</sub>. *A. flavus* produces a number of airborne conidia and propagules that infect plants such as cotton (Lee et al., 1986). A high number of propagules was reported in soil, air, and on cotton leaves during mid- to late August, while soilborne inoculum increased drastically between April and December in cotton fields in Arizona (Ashworth et al., 1969). This fungus can even colonize moribund rye cover crop and peanut fruit debris (Griffin et al., 1976).

Among the mycotoxins affecting foods and feed, aflatoxin is the major one in foods that ultimately harms human and animal health (Boutrif, 1998). The level of toxicity associated with aflatoxin varies with the types present, with the order of toxicity being  $AFB_1 > AFG_1 > AFB_2 >$  $AFG_2$  (Jaimez et al., 2000).

Aflatoxins specifically target the liver organ (Abdel-Wahhab et al., 2007). Early symptoms of hepatotoxicity of liver caused by aflatoxins comprise fever, malaise and anorexia followed with abdominal pain, vomiting, and hepatitis; however, cases of acute poisoning are exceptional and rare (Etzel, 2002). Chronic toxicity by aflatoxins

comprises immunosuppressive and carcinogenic effects. Evaluation of the effects of AFB<sub>1</sub> on splenic lymphocyte phenotypes and inflammatory cytokine expression in male F344 rats have been studied (Qian et al., 2014). AFB<sub>1</sub> reduced anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-4 expression, but increased the pro-inflammatory cytokine IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  expression by NK cells. These findings indicate that frequent AFB<sub>1</sub> exposure accelerates inflammatory responses via regulation of cytokine gene expression. Furthermore, Mehrzad et al. (2014) observed that AFB<sub>1</sub> interrupts the process of antigen-presenting capacity of porcine dendritic cells, suggested this perhaps one of mechanisms of immunotoxicity by AFB<sub>1</sub>.

Aflatoxins cause reduced efficiency of immunization in children that lead to enhanced risk of infections (Hendrickse, 1997). The hepatocarcinogenicity of aflatoxins is mainly due to the lipid peroxidation and oxidative damage to DNA (Verma, 2004). AFB<sub>1</sub> in the liver is activated by cytochrome p450 enzymes, which are converted to AFB<sub>1</sub>-8, 9-epoxide, which is responsible for carcinogenic effects in the kidney (Massey et al., 1995). Among all major mycotoxins, aflatoxins create a high risk in dairy because of the presence of their derivative, AFM<sub>1</sub>, in milk, posing a potential health hazard for human consumption (Van Egmond, 1991; Wood, 1991). AFB<sub>1</sub> is rapidly absorbed in the digestive tract and metabolized by the liver, which converts it to AFM<sub>1</sub> for subsequent secretion in milk and urine (Veldman et al., 1992). Although AFM<sub>1</sub> is less mutagenic and carcinogenic than AFB<sub>1</sub>, it exhibits high genotoxic activity. The other effects of AFM1 include liver damage, decreased milk production, immunity suppression and reduced oxygen supply to tissues due to anemia (Aydin et al., 2008), which reduces appetite and growth in dairy cattle (Akande et al., 2006). Several studies have shown the detrimental effects of aflatoxins exposure on the liver (Sharmila Banu et al., 2009), epididymis (Agnes et al., 2001), testis (Faisal et al., 2008), kidney and heart (Mohammed et al., 2009; Gupta et al., 2011). It has been found that aflatoxin presences in post-mortem brain tissue (Oyelami et al., 1995) suggested that its ability to cross the blood brain barrier (Qureshi et al., 2015). AFTs also cause abnormalities in the structure and functioning of mitochondrial DNA and brain cells (Verma, 2004). The effects of aflatoxin on brain chemistry have been reviewed in details by Bbosa et al. (2013). Furthermore, few reports have described the effects of AFB<sub>1</sub> administration on the structure of the rodent central nervous system (Laag et al., 2013).

The liver toxicology of aflatoxin is also a critical issue (IARC, 2002; Iqbal et al., 2014). Limited doses are not harmful to humans or animals; however, the doses that do cause-effects diverse among aflatoxin groups. The expression of aflatoxin toxicity is regulated by factors such as age, sex, species, and status of nutrition of infected animals (Williams et al., 2004). The symptoms of acute aflatoxicosis include oedema, haemorrhagic necrosis of the liver and profound lethargy, while the chronic effects are immune suppression, growth retardation, and cancer (Gong et al., 2004; Williams et al., 2004; Cotty et al., 2007).

#### **1.3.** Detection methods of aflatoxins

Aflatoxin contamination in grain poses a great threat to human and livestock health as well as international trade. Confirmation of the extent of contamination is the essential first step in reducing exposure to aflatoxins. Detection of aflatoxins is necessary in a variety of situations ranging from in the field to in controlled laboratory settings. Accordingly, the technologies being developed range from those which can be conducted rapidly with minimal technical expertise, such as immunoassays and biosensors, to those which can be conducted by technical personnel.

Aflatoxins are usually detected and identified according to their absorption and emission spectra, with peak absorbance occurring at 360 nm. AFB toxins exhibit blue fluorescence at 425 nm, while AFG toxins show green fluorescence at 540 nm under UV irradiation. This florescence phenomenon is widely accepted for aflatoxins.

Thin layer chromatography (TLC) is one of the oldest techniques used for aflatoxin detection (Fallah et al., 2011), while high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC), liquid chromatography mass spectroscopy (LCMS), and enzyme linked immune-sorbent assay (ELISA) are the methods most frequently used for its detection (Choi et al., 2004; Cho et al., 2005; Min et al., 2010; Tabari et al., 2011; Andrade et al., 2013; Sulyok et al., 2015).

Aflatoxin determination in foods and feed is currently performed by high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC), gas chromatography (GC) and mass spectrometry (MS) (CAST, 2003; Kolosova et al., 2006). Although most of these methods are sensitive and accurate, they are laborious, expensive, time-consuming and unsuitable for analysis of large number of samples and also require costly equipment and extensive clean-up procedures (Kolosova et al., 2006).

Fast, reliable and sensitive analytical methods are needed, due to the strict guidelines on mycotoxin contamination that have been imposed by importing countries. This demand has led to the development of quantitative or semi-quantitative methods for mycotoxin screening, based on immunochemical techniques, such as enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs), since they do not require costly instrumentation, are able to analyse a large number of samples simultaneously and require no sample clean-up (Krska et al., 2008; Li et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2011). In general, ELISAs are rapid, simple, specific and sensitive, they can be used in the field and have become the most common rapid methods for mycotoxin detection in foods and feed (Zheng et al., 2005). Additionally, the detection limits of ELISA can be comparable with or even lower than those obtained by instrumental methods (Kolosova et al., 2006).

However, commercial ELISA kits are expensive which makes their inclusion in routine analysis in developing countries difficult (Devi et al., 1999); therefore investments in immuno-reagent production are an alternative to reduce costs.

Production of high quality antibodies is required for the assay development of aflatoxin estimation. High-throughput phage display technology is currently an attractive and effective method of choice to obtain antibodies, wherein affinity maturation can be modified (Hoogenboom et al., 1991; Smith, 1985) and the molecule can be further engineered. In addition, several serological techniques require an enzyme as a label to detect measurable signal, for example alkaline phosphatase (AP), which is one of the widely used enzymes. It has a wide range of applications in diagnostics, immunology and molecular biology, serving as a biochemical marker in the quantitative measurement of analytes.

#### **1.4.** Antibodies for detection of mycotoxins

Among the sensitive analytical methods to identify and quantify mycotoxins, immunoassays based on specific interactions between antibodies and antigens are the most useful tools for rapidly monitoring mycotoxins (Zheng et al., 2006). These assays have a number of advantages, including high selectivity toward the target analytes, greater than or comparable sensitivity to the instrumental methods and ease of operation and high-throughput screening ability (Vasylieva et al., 2017) for mycotoxins in agricultural foodstuffs. In the case of the ELISA method (immunoassay method), antibodies used as a recognition element are highly specific to their antigens (analyte). The affinity of antibodies to specific mycotoxins is especially more important when the mycotoxin concentrations in foods or feed matrices are very low (~nM). Since mycotoxins are low molecular weight haptens, mycotoxin-specific antibody production is not easy, being costly and highly laborious. Despite these difficulties, antibodies to most mycotoxins are commercially available and widely used in immunoassays. A large number of antibodies against mycotoxins have been developed, including polyclonal antibodies (pAbs) (Shiu et al., 2010; Zhuang et al., 2014), monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) (Zhang et al., 2009; KalayuYirga et al., 2017) and recombinant antibodies (rAbs) (Li et al., 2013; Arola et al., 2017).

Polyclonal antibodies are obtained by immunization of animals followed by extraction from blood. Being inexpensive and easy produced in a mass scale, they can show insufficient selectivity toward structurally relative mycotoxins and proteins used as conjugates on the immunization step. Monoclonal antibodies are produced from hybridomas by fusing myeloma or spleen cells from immunized mice. They are more uniform in affinity toward analytes against polyclonal antibodies. Despite high sensitivity and specificity of analyte recognition, antibodies show some limitations, i.e., need of animals for their production, at least at first stages, susceptibility to denaturation and hydrolytic degradation and incompatibility with many organic solvents required for mycotoxin extraction. Besides whole IgG molecules, their fragments obtained by specific cleavage with proteolytic enzymes or produced by recombinant bacterial cells are used in the assembly of immunosensors. Reduced parts of immunoglobulins can contain the tips of Y-shape molecule (Fab) or single-chain variable fragment (scFv) of both heavy and light chains. Reduced IgG parts are much smaller than intact antibodies and can be easily implemented in the immunosensor assembly. For the same reason, their application minimizes steric hindrance in heterogeneous systems including immunosensors.

#### **1.5. Single-chain variable fragments (scFvs)**

A single-chain variable fragment (scFv) is an artificial minimal antibody in which the variable regions from the heavy and light chains  $(V_H \text{ and } V_L)$  of immunoglobulin are joined by a flexible peptide linker (Fig. 1-3). The resulting fragment is the smallest antibody which still retains affinity and specificity of its parent antibody. ScFv has many advantages in therapeutic and diagnostic applications for its small size and easy mass production. There is a lot of interest in the possibility of using scFvs as therapeutic agents (Mohr L. et al., 2004). Compared to the much larger Fab', F(ab')<sub>2</sub>, and IgG forms of monoclonal antibodies in vivo, scFv proteins may be cleared more quickly from the blood, and penetrate tissues with a rapid and even distribution. The lack of the Fc domain makes its immunogenicity lower than that of the native antibody in vivo. In addition, recombinant antibody genes can be manipulated genetically to increase target sensitivity and specificity, and can be engineered to meet requirements of detection methods and therapy (Chowdhury P. S. et al., 1999; Ahmad Z. A. et al., 2012; Roopali R. et al., 2015). It is, moreover, produced by simple techniques at low cost. Among the recombinant antibodies, the fidelity of scFv, that is, whether the combining site of these proteins is a bonafide replica of that of native antibodies, is often taken for granted because scFv is known to have similar structural properties as the native molecule and, moreover, useful and high-affinity scFv is continually found by many previous studies. Because of these merits, scFv can be applied to antibody microarray, that is called a protein chip.

A protein chip with scFv has many advantages because scFv enable to measure relative abundance of hundreds of native proteins in one experiment and to identify variations in protein levels among a variety of biological samples.

### **1.6.** Improving the properties of antibody fragments

In some cases fine-tuning of properties is required for better performance of the antibody fragments. Various libraries have been constructed and knowledge-based approaches have been applied to improving the properties of an antibody obtained from hybridoma cell lines or from the above-mentioned primary libraries.

The antibody-antigen interaction is a combination of steric and electrostatic complementarity between the paratope of an antibody and the epitope of an antigen. Hydrophobic interactions, hydrogen bonds and van der Waals interactions may all contribute to the binding. By increasing the number of specific interactions and the size of the buried surface area it is possible to improve the affinity. The binding properties of the antibodies have been improved by single mutations, random mutations to selected residues, random mutagenesis for the whole or some part of the fragment, CDR-walking, insertions in selected CDRs and chain shuffling. In general, the knowledge-based site-specific approaches to improve the affinity have not been widely used due to the lack of detailed high resolution structural data of difficulty in predicting antibodies and to the the possible conformational changes during antigen binding (Dougan et al., 1998). Homology modeling has been used successfully to target single residues or regions for mutagenesis (Roberts et al., 1987; Ruff-Jamison et al., 1993; Iba et al., 1998; Hemminki et al., 1998). At present mutagenesis, random or targeted, followed by selection for improved affinity continues to be a convenient method.

Sometimes the association or the dissociation behavior of the antibody has been the special target for affinity-tuning (Duenas et al., 1996; Söderlind et al., 2001; Jirholt et al., 2001; Hugo et al., 2003; João C. E. et al., 2017). In many antibody applications the kinetic parameters of the binding process are important. In diagnostic and immune-affinity applications as well as in therapeutic applications and antibody chip technologies a high association rate is crucial. Katakura et al. (2004) developed a kinetic model to improve the isolation of such antibodies. On the other hand the dissociation rate constants are very important in applications such as continuous monitoring and affinity chromatography applications, which prefer a rapid dissociation (Hugo et al., 2003).

Specificity requirements for the antibody fragment depend on the applications. In general, high specificity is preferred and some examples of antibody engineering to decrease cross-reactivity are listed in Table 1-1. Random mutagenesis to defined areas has been a successful approach for specificity optimization. High specificity is important for diagnostic antibodies and especially in cases in which the cross-reacting compound may be present in samples at high concentrations.

Determination of different steroid hormone levels in human sera samples is a good example of a high requirement of specificity of antihapten antibodies (Pope et al., 1996; Hemminki et al., 1998; Lamminmaki et al., 1999). On the other hand in applications such as
affinity chromatography and antibody-based solid-phase extraction the binding of related substances can sometimes be considered advantageous. Cross-reactivity for structurally similar compounds makes it possible to capture all of them simultaneously and to subject the enriched mixture to further identification and quantitation (Houben et al., 1999; Delaunay-Bertoncini et al., 2004).

Stability is an important requirement for all antibodies, independent of specificity. In vitro applications may require antibodies with a long half-life, high stability in organic solvents and resistance to surface denaturation and dry atmosphere. Natural antibody frameworks have very different stability properties (Ewert et al., 2003). Single amino acids may have a great impact on stability (Honegger et al., 2001; Shuang W. et al., 2014). Two aspects of stability engineering, structurebased framework engineering and CDR-grafting to more stable frameworks, were studied by Ewert et al. 2004. CDR-grafting is a way to introduce the valuable binding properties of CDRs to a superior framework. Targeted 35 mutations can be used to refine the stability of an antibody. Mutations affecting stability may influence e.g. the packing of the hydrophobic core, hydrogen bonding or charge interactions. The importance of the disulfide bridges for stability was

indicated by several authors (Glockshuber et al., 1990; Proba et al., 1997, 1998), although scFv with sufficient stability can tolerate the loss of both disulfide bridges (Wörn et al., 1998). High temperatures or denaturants have been used to introduce selection pressure for increased stability of antibody fragments (Proba et al., 1998; Jung et al., 1999). Examples of successful stability engineering are presented in Table 1-2. Different aspects of stability engineering of scFvs were reviewed (Wörn et al., 2001; Brian R. M. et al., 2010; Andreas L. et al., 2015). In addition to the protein engineering approach, chemical cross-linking by e.g. glutaraldehyde has been used to stabilize the antibody fragments (Glockshuber et al., 1990; Vuolanto et al., 2004).

The stability of an antibody sometimes correlates with the expression yield (Jung and Plückthun, 1997; Jung et al., 1999; Ewert et al., 2003; Lombana T. N. et al., 2015; Kathrin Z. et al., 2009) and even a single amino acid replacement can improve both stability and expression level (Hugo et al., 2003). The balance between the correct folding and aggregation may also depend on a single amino acid (Knappik et al., 1995; Shuang W. et al., 2014). The best correlations between stability and production level have been obtained with cytoplasmic expression, whereas the correlation of stability with periplasmic expression is less

straightforward, e.g. mutations increasing the periplasmic expression of anti-fluorescein scFv had no influence on stability (Nieba et al., 1997).

Targeted and knowledge-based engineering has been applied to improving the crystallization properties of antibodies. Surface mutagenesis was applied to introduce a packing motif to the  $\beta$ -strand of variable domain in order to promote their crystallization propensity (Wingren et al., 2003). Immunoreactivity, expression and overall structures of the antibodies were maintained. Rational design of packing motifs promoting crystallization also opens new possibilities for anti-hapten antibody applications.

### 1.7. Heterologous expression of antibody fragments

Most often the antibody fragments have been produced in *E. coli* and different expression strategies have been applied. Correctly folded antibody fragments can be produced in the periplasmic space between the inner and outer membranes of *E. coli* (Better et al., 1988; Skerra et al., 1988; Carter et al., 1992; Pack et al., 1993). The periplasmic space has reducing conditions and chaperones, leading to the formation of disulfide bridges and correct folding of the polypeptides. Production of

antibody fragments in the periplasm may lead to leakage or partial lysis of the outer membrane and antibody fragments can then be collected from the culture supernatant. Single mutations to  $V_H$  (Forsberg et al., 1997) or optimized vector and growth conditions have shown to prevent leakage and lysis of the bacterial cells (Pack et al., 1993; Horn et al., 1996). If the signal sequence, which guides the synthesized polypeptide to the periplasm, is not included then the antibody fragments tend to accumulate in the cytoplasm and may form insoluble aggregates, inclusion bodies (Bird et al., 1988; Proba et al., 1995; Sinacola et al., 2002). Refolding of the 26 antibody fragments *in vitro* is then necessary and the success of this procedure is antibodydependent (Sinacola et al., 2002).

Using optimized expression vectors and high cell density-fermentation product concentrations up to 1-3 g/L of the functional antibody fragment have been obtained. (Carter et al., 1992; Pack et al., 1993; Horn et al., 1996). The expression concentration of soluble proteins can be improved by increasing the total expression level and also the folding yield, which is connected to the susceptibility of the antibody fragment to proteolytic degradation (deHaard et al., 1998). Coexpression of periplasmic chaperones has in some studies improved the functional expression of the antibody fragment (Bothmann et al., 1998, 2000; Mavrangelos et al., 2001). The choice of the expression vector, bacterial strain and conditions for cultivation, e.g. media composition and temperature, affect the final yield of soluble active antibody fragment. In addition to these extrinsic factors especially the amino acid sequences of the antibody but also the origin of the antibody and fragment type can exert an effect on the final yield. Despite identical production vectors and cultivation conditions up to 10-fold differences in product concentration of different antibodies have been observed (Knappik et al., 1995). Even a single mutation can have a dramatic effect on the expression (Duenas et al., 1995; Knappik et al., 1995). Critical residues on the surface or at the domain interface can have a great impact on expression (Knappik et al., 1995). The importance of the framework regions was demonstrated in one study in which humanization of an antibody improved the production by 10-100 folds compared to the parental murine antibody (Carter et al., 1992). The exposed hydrophobic patches in scFv antibodies may promote aggregation, which necessitates the substitution of key hydrophobic residues by hydrophilic ones for improving yields (Nieba et al., 1997).

Studies to identify the critical positions in antibody frameworks for improved expression have been performed for various antibodies. A systematic study with the human variable domains revealed differences in production levels of different germline family consensus domains and different combinations of the domains (Ewert et al., 2003). Careful consideration is needed if mutations are applied to a different framework, as the studies of deHaard et al. (1998) and Kipriyanov et al. (1997) have indicated. The change of glutamine to glutamate at the position  $V_{H6}$  caused a decrease in productivity of the class IIB antibody without affecting the affinity, whereas the same mutation for several class IIA antibodies decreased their production levels and also induced loss in binding activity.

In addition to bacteria other hosts such as yeast (Horwitz et al., 1988; Shusta et al., 1998; Lange et al., 2001), insect cells (Laroche et al., 1991; Reavy et al., 2000), mammalian cells (Dorai et al., 1994), filamentous fungi (Nyyssönen et al., 1993) and various species of plants (Churchill et al., 2002) have also been used to produce antibody fragments. A comparison of bacteria, yeast, insect and mammalian expression systems in the production of antibody fragments was presented (Verma et al., 1998; Lee et al., 2015).

## 1.8. Production of heterologous proteins using E. coli

*E. coli* is one of the organisms of choice for the production of heterologous proteins. Its use as a cell factory is well-established and it has become the most popular expression platform. For this reason, there are many molecular tools and protocols at hand for the high-level production of heterologous proteins, such as a vast catalog of expression plasmids, a great number of engineered strains and many cultivation strategies.

The advantages of using *E. coli* as the host organism are well known. (i) It has unparalleled fast growth properties. In glucose-salts media and given the optimal environmental conditions, its doubling time is about 20 min (Sezonov et al., 2007). This means that a culture inoculated with a 1/100 dilution of a saturated starter culture may reach a stationary phase in a few hours. However, it should be noted that the expression of a recombinant protein may impart a metabolic burden on the microorganism, causing a considerable decrease in generation time (Seo et al., 1985). (ii) High cell density cultures are easily achieved. The theoretical density limit of an *E. coli* culture is estimated to be about 200 g dry cell weight/l or roughly  $1 \times 10^{13}$  viable bacteria/ml (Lee, 1996; Shiloach et al., 2005). However, exponential growth in complex media leads to densities near that number. In the simplest laboratory setup (i.e., batch cultivation of *E. coli* at 37 °C, using LB media),  $<1 \times 10^{10}$  cells/ml may be the upper limit (Sezonov et al., 2007), which is less than 0.1% of the theoretical limit. For this reason, high cell-density culture methods were designed to boost *E. coli* growth, even when producing a recombinant protein (Kim et al., 2006; Kim et al., 2011). Being a workhorse organism, these strategies arose thanks to the wealth of knowledge about its physiology. (iii) Rich complex media can be made from readily available and inexpensive components. (iv) Transformation with exogenous DNA is fast and easy. Plasmid transformation of *E. coli* can be performed in as little as 5 min (Pope et al., 1996).

### **1.9. Research objectives**

This study is concerned with (1) construction of a single-chain variable fragment with improved affinity to aflatoxin  $B_1$  by back mutation in the framework region of the heavy chain and (2) effective production of the functional single-chain variable fragment against AFB<sub>1</sub> using recombinant *E. coli* by extracellular secretion. To carry out these objectives successfully, the detailed strategies are listed as follows;

- Construction of a single-chain variable fragment with improved affinity to aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>
  - Construction of individual back mutant scFvs for the 6 mutated residues to characterize the contribution of each mutation to affinity improvement
  - 2) Extracellular production of scFvs in recombinant E. coli
  - Analyses of the affinity of scFvs through surface plasmon resonance (SPR) and specificity to other mycotoxins by competitive indirect enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
  - Biophysical comparison of scFvs using CD spectrometry and analytical gel filtration chromatography to assess the effect of the back mutation

- 2. Effective production of the functional scFv against aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> using recombinant *E. coli* 
  - 1) Production of functional form of scFv via the extracellular secretion using recombinant *E. coli*
  - 2) Purification of the secreted scFv from the culture medium
  - Various biochemical analyses by MALDI-TOF MS, ELISA and CD spectrometry

Target area	Hapten	Change in specificity	Reference	
Heavy chain	Estradiol	Reduced cross-reactivity	Saviranta et al., 1998	
CDRs	Testosterone	Reduced cross-reactivity	Hemminki et al., 1998	
3 CDR	17-OHP	Broadened specificity	Iba et al., 1998	
SDRs	Digoxin	Altered specificities	Chen et al., 1999	
CDR-H2	Estradiol	Reduced cross-reactivity	Lamminmaki et al., 1999	
$3 \text{ CDR} + \text{random } V_{\text{H}}$	11-deoxycortisol	Altered specificities	Miyazaki et al., 1999	
5 or 10 residues	Digoxin	Altered specificities	Short et al., 2001	
Whole fragment	Sulphonamides	Broadened specificity	Korpimake et al., 2003	

**Table 1-1.** Examples of antibody engineering to decrease cross-reactivity and alter specificities.

Target area Origin		Fragment	Note	Reference	
Loop grafting Murine		scFv	Also improved expression	Jung and Plückthun, 1997	
Single replacements	Murine	scFv		Wörn and Plückthun, 1998	
Single replacements	Humanised	scFv	Also improved expression and affinity	Jung et al., 1999	
Whole fragment Humar		scFv		Jermutus et al., 2001	
Six replacement	Human	scFv	Also improved expression	Ewert et al., 2003	
Single replacement	Murine	scFv/Fab	L34, also improved expression	Hugo et al., 2003	

**Table 1-2.** Examples of stability engineered recombinant antibody fragments.



**Figure 1-1.** Chemical structure of representative mycotoxins. (A) Aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>, (B) Ocharatoxin A, (C) Citrinin, (D) Ergot alkaloid, (E) Patulin and (F) Fumonisin.



**Figure 1-2.** Chemical structure of aflatoxins. (A) Aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>, (B) Aflatoxin B<sub>2</sub>, (C) Aflatoxin G<sub>1</sub>, (D) Aflatoxin G<sub>2</sub>, (E) Aflatoxin M<sub>1</sub> and (F) Aflatoxin M<sub>2</sub>.



**Figure 1-3.** Structure of single-chain variable fragments. Single-chain variable fragments are a minimal form of functional antibodies, consisting of the variable regions of only the heavy and light chain of a full IgG antibody, connected by a small linker peptide( $V_L$ ; variable region on light chain,  $C_L$ ; constant region on light chain,  $V_H$ ; variable region on heavy chain,  $C_H$ ; constant regions on heavy chains, S-S; disulfide bridge).

Chapter 2

Construction of a single-chain variable fragment with improved affinity to aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>

#### 2.1. SUMMARY

Aflatoxin  $B_1$  (AFB<sub>1</sub>) produced in A. *flavus* is a major hepatocarcinogen found in foods and feed. For effective immunological detection of AFB<sub>1</sub> at low concentrations, the development of high affinity antibody for AFB<sub>1</sub> is required. Previously, an affinity improved single-chain variable fragment containing 6 mutations (scFv-M37) was isolated from an artificial mutagenic library using yeast surface display combined fluorescence-activated cell sorting, which showed a 9-fold higher affinity than its wild type scFv (Min et al., 2015). When compared with the wild type scFv, the scFv-M37 showed an increased association rate constant  $(k_a)$  and an decreased dissociation rate constant  $(k_d)$ , which was ascribed to 6 mutations that are located in a complementarity determining region (CDR: 1 residue), framework regions (FRs: 4 residues) and a linker (Lk: 1 residue) of the scFv-M37. Even though 6 mutated residues contributed overall to the affinity improvement, it was not identified which mutation brought positive or negative effects on an affinity improvement since the 6 mutations in the scFv-M37 were generated by random mutagenesis using error-prone PCR.

In this study, the effect of the 6 mutated residues on the affinity improvement was characterized using surface plasmon resonance analysis, which identified a deleterious mutation (V<sub>H</sub>-A110T) located on a framework region of the scFv-M37. The back mutation of V<sub>H</sub>-A110T resulted in a 3.2-fold affinity improvement (Fig 2-1), which was attributed to a decrease of dissociation rate constant ( $k_d$ ) in the interaction between AFB<sub>1</sub> and the back mutant scFv. The biophysical analyses using circular dichroism and gel filtration revealed that the back mutation of V<sub>H</sub>-A110T caused a subtle conformational change of the scFv toward tighter binding to AFB<sub>1</sub>.

#### **2.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS**

### 2.2.1. Strains, plasmids and site-directed mutagenesis

Bacterial strains and plasmids used in this study are listed in Table 2-1. *E. coli* DH5 $\alpha$  and *E. coli* BL21(DE3) were used for genetic manipulation and protein expression, respectively. The site-directed mutagenesis to construct expression plasmids for the back mutants of scFv-M37 was carried out according to the instruction of the QuickChange II site-directed mutagenesis kit (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA) with the oligonucleotides (Table 2-2) and pET26-scFv-M37 as a template.

### 2.2.2. Expression and purification of scFv proteins

The recombinant *E. coli* BL21(DE3) cells harboring each expression plasmid were cultured at 37 °C in a 500-mL baffled flask (Duran Schott, Mainz, Germany) containing M9-glucose medium supplemented with 50 mg/L kanamycin. Expression of each gene was induced at the logarithmic growth phase ( $OD_{600} = 0.5 \sim 1.0$ ) by adding final 0.1 mM isopropyl- $\beta$ -D-thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG) and the cells were grown for an additional 12 h at 25 °C. Cell growth was monitored by measuring the optical density of the culture broth at 600 nm using a spectrophotometer (Optizen POP; Mecasys, Daejon, Korea). The soluble scFv protein secreted into culture medium was purified by nickel affinity chromatography. The culture broth collected by centrifugation at 6,000 rpm for 10 min was injected to a HisTrap FF column (GE healthcare, Piscataway, NJ) equilibrated with binding buffer (20 mM sodium phosphate, pH 7.4, 500 mM NaCl, 20 mM imidazole). After washing unbound proteins with 10 column volumes of the biding buffer, the scFv bound to the resin was eluted with stepwise gradient of an elution buffer (20 mM sodium phosphate, pH 7.4, 500 mM NaCl, 500 mM imidazole). The elution fractions were pooled and dialyzed against a binding buffer (20 mM sodium phosphate, pH 6.5) and then subjected to cation exchange chromatography using the HiTrap SP FF column (GE healthcare, Piscataway, NJ). The scFv proteins bound to the cation exchange resin (SP Sepharose FF) were eluted by linear gradient of NaCl (0-1.0 M). The purity of the scFv protein in the eluents was determined by SDS-PAGE and densitometric analyses.

#### 2.2.3. Surface plasmon resonance analysis

The affinity of the scFvs to  $AFB_1$  ( $K_D$ ) was measured by the surface plasmon resonance (SPR) method using a BIAcore 2000 (GE heathcare, Uppsala, Sweden). The pH scouting and immobilization of  $AFB_1$ -BSA conjugate were carried out in the Fc-2 of a CM5 sensor chip (GE heathcare, Uppsala, Sweden) activated by EDC/NHS, according to the manufacturer's instruction. The  $AFB_1$ -BSA conjugate (100 g/mL in 50 mM sodium acetate buffer (pH 4.5)) was fed into the activated Fc-2 at a flow rate of 5 L/min and the Fc-2 was washed with 50 mM NaOH for removing the non-specifically cross-linked  $AFB_1$ -BSA conjugate.

Immobilization of BSA onto the activated Fc-1 followed the same procedure as above. The scFvs in the reaction buffer (10 mM Hepes, pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 3 mM EDTA and 0.005 % surfactant P20) were injected at 20 L/min flow rate in the periods of association and dissociation. The sensorgrams were analyzed using the BIAevaluation software 3.1 (GE heathcare, Uppsala, Sweden). The equilibrium dissociation constant ( $K_D$ ) was defined as the ratio of the dissociation rate constant ( $k_d$ ) to the association rate constant ( $k_a$ ).

43

## 2.2.4. Structure modeling of the scFv-M37

The homology model of the scFv-M37 was generated by MODELER in Discovery Studio 4.3 (Biovia, San Diego, CA). The anti-cytochrome C oxidase Fv fragment crystal (PDB 1MQK), the Fab fragment crystal of a murine IgG1 (PDB 1GIG) and the anti-carbohydrate Fab crystal (PDB 1F4W) were used as templates for modeling the heavy chain (V<sub>H</sub>), light chain (V<sub>L</sub>) and the entire scFv-M37, respectively. The sequence similarity between each template and the scFv-M37 were of 97.8% for V<sub>H</sub>, 96.6% for V<sub>L</sub> and 94.4% for the entire scFv-M37.

# 2.2.5. Gel filtration chromatography analysis

Analytical gel filtration chromatography was performed on an ÄKTA Prime Plus (GE Healthcare, Uppsala, Sweden) using a Superdex 200 HR 10/30 column (GE Healthcare, Piscataway, NJ). The purified scFv was injected to the column that was equilibrated with 20 mM sodium phosphate buffer (pH 6.5) containing 150 mM NaCl and separated at a flow rate of 0.5 mL/min at ambient temperature.

#### 2.2.6. Competitive indirect ELISA assay

The 96-well ELISA plates were coated overnight at 4 °C with 0.2 g of AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate. The coated plates were washed with PBS containing 0.05% Tween 20 (PBST) and blocked with a blocking buffer (5% skim milk in PBS). After washing the plates with PBST, one hundred µL of purified scFvs (2 µg/mL) and 100 µL of aflatoxin derivatives (AFB<sub>1</sub>, AFG<sub>1</sub>, AFG<sub>2</sub>, and AFM<sub>1</sub>) and mycotoxins (OTA, FMB<sub>1</sub>, FMB<sub>2</sub>, DON and T-2 toxin) in a dilution series (0 to 10  $\mu$ g/mL) were added consecutively to each well. After addition of anti-His IgG conjugated horse radish peroxidase (HRP), the plates were incubated for 1 h at room temperature, followed by washing with PBST. The plates were developed by adding 100 µL of HRP substrate (Sigma), according to the manufacturer's instructions. The optical density at 450 nm was read on a microplate reader (Molecular Devices). The specificities for other aflatoxin derivatives and mycotoxins were calculated according to the following equation: [Cross-reactivity = (IC<sub>50</sub> AFB<sub>1</sub>/IC<sub>50</sub> aflatoxins or IC<sub>50</sub> mycotoxins)  $\times$  100].

## 2.2.7. Circular dichroism (CD) analysis

Far-UV Circular dichroism (CD) measurements were carried out with an automated Chirascan CD spectrometer (Applied Photophysics, Leatherhead, UK). The spectrum was measured over a wavelength range of 260 to 190 nm using a 2-mm pathlength. The temperature was maintained at 25 °C. The background CD spectrum of the buffer was subtracted from that of the protein sample to obtain the spectrum of scFv protein. The thermostability was monitored through the change in ellipticity at 200 nm as a function of temperature over the range from 25 to 75 °C. The ellipticity was measured at 1 °C intervals with an equilibration time of 1 min at each temperature. Data points were collected at each interval for 5 sec.

#### **2.3. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

## 2.3.1. Extracellular production of scFv-M37 mutants

The 6 mutated residues of the scFv-M37 are distributed on framework regions (FRs) and a linker, as well as a complementarity-determining region (CDR) (Fig. 2-2 and 2-3). To examine the contribution of individual mutations of the scFv-M37 to the affinity improvement, total 6 back mutants were constructed via site-directed mutagenesis for pET26-scFv-M37, where the scFv gene is intervened with the genes of the N-terminal pelB signal peptide and the C-terminal 6-histidine tag for the periplasmic expression and the Ni-affinity purification, respectively. When expressed in E. coli, all the scFv proteins accumulated mainly as inclusion bodies in periplasm (data not shown). The soluble scFv proteins were found in culture media. This extracellular secretion of soluble scFv into culture medium was frequently observed for many other proteins expressed in the periplasm of E. coli (Choi et al., 2004). Therefore, scFvs were purified from the culture media using Ni-affinity chromatography. Because of the copurification of E. coli cellular proteins binding to Ni-Sepharose resin (Fig. 2-4 (B), lane 'N'), the elution fractions of the Ni-affinity

chromatography were pooled and then subjected to cation exchange chromatography to increase their purities. Most scFv proteins was electrostatically bound to the cation exchange resin and then eluted by increasing NaCl concentrations (Fig. 2-4). All the scFv proteins were purified with at least 90% purity based on the SDS-PAGE and the gel filtration chromatography analyses (Fig. 2-8).

#### 2.3.2. Affinity analyses for scFv-M37 back mutants

The purified scFv proteins were subjected to SPR analysis to compare their affinities to AFB<sub>1</sub>. The SPR analyses using a BIAcore system have been used to determine binding kinetics and a  $K_D$  value of the purified scFv proteins, which is widely used to describe the binding affinity of antibodies. Generally, a  $K_D$  value obtained in SPR assay is inversely correlated with the antigen-binding affinity of an antibody. While the  $K_D$  value of the scFv-M37 was determined to be  $9.2 \times 10^{-8}$  M, the  $K_D$ values of the 6 back mutants were in a range of 2.7 to  $27.7 \times 10^{-8}$  M, representing 0.3 to 3.2-fold change in the affinity to AFB<sub>1</sub> compared with the scFv-M37 (Fig. 2-5 and Table 2-3). As expected, the backmutation of L<sub>k</sub>-S5P in the flexible (Gly<sub>4</sub>Ser)<sub>3</sub> linker between the heavy and light chain variable regions did not change the affinity of the scFv to AFB<sub>1</sub>. However, the back mutation of  $V_L$ -A57V located in CDR-II of the light chain resulted in the most significant reduction of the affinity among the 6 back-mutations, suggesting that the  $V_L$ -A57V mutation was pivotal in the affinity improvement of the scFv-M37.

The back mutations in the FRs also caused the affinity decreases as observed in the scFv-BM1, BM2 and BM4 containing the back mutations of V<sub>H</sub>-T28P, V<sub>H</sub>-A94V and V<sub>L</sub>-E40V, respectively. However, the scFv-BM3 carrying the back mutation of V<sub>H</sub>-A110T in FR-IV of the heavy chain showed a 3.2-fold higher affinity than the scFv-M37, for which  $k_a$  was not changed but  $k_d$  was decreased from  $1.9 \times 10^{-3}$  s<sup>-1</sup> to  $0.6 \times 10^{-3}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. When compared with the scFv-WT, 31-fold affinity improvement was measured (Table 2-3). The  $K_D$  value of the scFv-BM3 was determined to be  $2.7 \times 10^{-8}$  M, which means that the scFv-BM3 is capable of detecting aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> at a concentration of 27 nM.

These results suggest that the negative effect of  $V_{H}$ -A110T was compensated by the positive contributions of  $V_{H}$ -T28P,  $V_{H}$ -A94V,  $V_{L}$ -E40V and  $V_{L}$ -A57V mutations in the scFv-M37. The  $V_{H}$ -A110T mutation likely arose at an early stage during error-prone PCR and might be preserved in a large fraction of the scFv mutant clones, because it is one of the 4 common mutated residues present in high affinity scFv clones isolated from the random mutagenic library of scFv-WT (Min et al., 2015).

Despite the additional affinity improvement by the  $V_{H}$ -A110T back mutation, it affected little the high specificity for AFB<sub>1</sub>. As shown in the competitive indirect ELISA assay of the scFv-BM3 (Fig. 2-6), it exhibited low levels of cross-reactivities to other aflatoxin derivatives (AFG<sub>1</sub>, AFG<sub>2</sub>, AFM<sub>1</sub> and AFM<sub>2</sub>) and other mycotoxins (OTA, FMB<sub>1</sub>, FMB<sub>2</sub>, DON and T-2) at a concentration range of 0.1 to 1,000 ng/ml, which was comparable to the results of the scFv-WT and M37 (Min et al., 2011; Min et al., 2015).

The detection limits for the aflatoxin  $B_1$  contamination were 7 nM of mAb, 52 nM of other scFvs and 27 nM of scFv-BM3 respectively. When comparing with the mAb, the scFv-BM3 showed relatively low affinity to aflatoxin  $B_1$ , but exhibited similar affinity to aflatoxin  $B_1$  with other scFvs.

#### **2.3.3.** Comparison of the scFv-M37 and the scFv-BM3

In the homology model of scFv-M37 (Fig. 2-2), the mutated residues responsible for the affinity improvement were located in CDR-III of the light chain or Vernier zones close to CDRs (Min et al., 2015). However, the V<sub>H</sub>-A110 residue is not close to CDRs and even located at the opposite site of CDRs in the scFv-M37 homology model (Fig. 2-2). It has been reported that mutations in FRs indirectly affect the conformation of CDRs, which in turn contributed to the affinity enhancement (Baek et al., 2015; Leyton et al., 2009). In order to verify whether the V<sub>H</sub>-A110T back mutation affected the conformation of the scFv, the secondary structure of the scFv-M37 and BM3 were analyzed using circular dichroism spectrometry. Both the scFvs showed very similar CD spectra exhibiting positive and negative peaks of molar ellipticity at around 200 and 216 nm, respectively, suggesting that the conformational change caused by the back mutation of V<sub>H</sub>-A110T was subtle (Fig. 2-7 (A)). These peaks in the CD spectra are indicative of the proteins rich in the antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet as previously reported for many scFvs and antigen-binding fragments (Pini et al., 1997; Pledger et al., 1999; Vendel et al., 2012).

To ascertain whether the thermostability of the scFvs was affected by the back mutation of  $V_{H}$ -A110T, the temperature-induced denaturation properties of the scFvs were studied using CD spectrometry. Since a significant decrease of CD signal at 200 nm was observed in the CD spectrum analysis of the scFv-BM3 at 75 °C (Fig. 2-7 (A)), thermal denaturation profiles of the scFvs were monitored at 200 nm to determine the temperature of unfolding transition  $(T_m)$ . Overall thermal denaturation profiles of the two scFvs were similar each other in a range from 25 to 75 °C, exhibiting a gradual decrease of CD signal near at 45 °C, and then a sharp sigmoidal decrease due to the protein aggregation (Fig. 2-7 (B)). A slight decrease of thermostability was observed in the scFv-BM3, of which the  $T_m$  value was determined to be about 50 °C, which is 2 °C lower than the scFv-M37, representing a partial destabilization of the scFv-BM3 by the back mutation.

Analytical gel filtration chromatography was used to assess the effect of the back mutation on the folded state of the scFvs. Both scFvs eluted as single peaks close to that expected for a monomer (Fig. 2-8). A small difference between the two scFvs was that the scFv-BM3 exhibited a slight shoulder close to the peak. There was no detectable peak for oligomers that are frequently observed in gel filtration analysis of many recombinant antibodies including scFv (Dolezal et al., 2003; Vendel, et al., 2012). These results also indicate that the scFvs produced in this study are homogeneously folded proteins as a monomeric form. ScFv-BM3 is 3.2-fold more sensitive to AFB<sub>1</sub> than scFv-M37 through back mutation of Ala by Thr at the position of  $V_H$ :110 in scFv-M37. In the structural aspect, its position of  $V_H$ :110 is known to be the FR-IV region, which connects the variable region with the constant region and Thr at the position of  $V_H$ :110 is more close to the aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> binding pocket than Ala in superposition of the scFv-M37 and scFv-BM3 (Fig. 2-9), so mutation from Thr to Ala in 110 amino acid residue influences an affinity improvement of scFv-BM3 via conformational structure of CDRIII-V<sub>H</sub>.

Strain and plasmid	Relevant characteristic or construction	Reference	
Strains			
E. coli DH5α	F <sup>-</sup> (Φ80 $\Delta lacZ\Delta M15$ ) relA1 endA1 gyrA96 thi-1 hsdR17( $r_{K}$ , $m_{K}$ <sup>+</sup> ) supE44 $\Delta$ (lacZYA-argF) U169	Invitrogen	
E. coli BL21(DE3)	$F^{-}$ ompT hsd $S_{B}(r_{B}\bar{m}_{B})$ gal dcm (DE3)	Novagen	
Plasmids			
pET26-scFv-M37	anti-AFB <sub>1</sub> -scFv-M37, 6 mutations	Min et al., 2015	
	(V <sub>H</sub> -T28P, V <sub>H</sub> -A94V, V <sub>H</sub> -T110A, L <sub>k</sub> -S5P, V <sub>L</sub> -E40V, V <sub>L</sub> -A57V)		
pET26-scFv-BM1	anti-AFB <sub>1</sub> -scFv-BM1, back mutation of $V_{H}$ -Pro28 in scFv-M37 to Thr	This study	
pET26-scFv-BM2	anti-AFB <sub>1</sub> -scFv-BM2, back mutation of $V_{H}$ -Val94 in scFv-M37 to Ala	This study	
pET26-scFv-BM3	anti-AFB <sub>1</sub> -scFv-BM3, back mutation of $V_H$ -Ala110 in scFv-M37 to Thr	This study	
pET26-scFv-BM4	anti-AFB <sub>1</sub> -scFv-BM4, back mutation of $L_k$ -Pro5 in scFv-M37 to Ser	This study	
pET26-scFv-BM5	anti-AFB <sub>1</sub> -scFv-BM5, back mutation of $V_L$ -Val40 in scFv-M37 to Glu	This study	
pET26-scFv-BM6	anti-AFB <sub>1</sub> -scFv-BM6, back mutation of V <sub>L</sub> -Val57 in scFv-M37 to Ala	This study	

**Table 2-1.** Bacterial strains and plasmids used in this study.

Clone	Residue for back mutation	Oligonucleotide	Nucleotide sequence *
scFv-BM1	V <sub>H</sub> -T28P	BM1-F	GCAGCCTCTGGATTCACTTTCAGTACCTATGCC
		BM1-R	GGCATAGGTACTGAA <u>AGT</u> GAATCCAGAGGCTGC
scFv-BM2	V <sub>H</sub> -A94V	BM2-F	GCCATGTATTACTGT <u>GCA</u> AGCCATGGCCTACTA
		BM2-R	TAGTAGGCCATGGCT <u>TGC</u> ACAGTAATACATGGC
scFv-BM3	V <sub>H</sub> -T110A	BM3-F	TGGGGCCAAGGGACC <u>ACG</u> GTCACCGTCTCCTCA
		BM3-R	TGAGGAGACGGTGAC <u>CGT</u> GGTCCCTTGGCCCCA
scFv-BM4	L <sub>k</sub> -S5P	BM4-F	TCCTCAGGTGGCGGTGGCGGCGGCGGTGGTGGCAGCGGT
		BM4-R	ACCGCTGCCACCACCGCC <u>GGA</u> GCCACCGCCACCTGAGGA
scFv-BM5	$V_L$ -E40V	BM5-F	GCCAACTGGGTCCAA <u>GAA</u> AAACCAGATCATTTA
		BM5-R	TAAATGATCTGGTTT <u>TTC</u> TTGGACCCAGTTGGC
scFv-BM6	V <sub>L</sub> -A57V	BM6-F	GGTACCAACAACCGA <u>GCT</u> CCAGGTGTTCCTGCC
		BM6-R	GGCAGGAACACCTGG <u>AGC</u> TCGGTTGTTGGTACC

 Table 2-2. Oligonucleotides for site-directed mutagenesis used in this study.

The underlined sequences correspond to the amino acid for each back mutation.

scFv clone	Residue for back mutation	$K_D$ (M <sup>-1</sup> × 10 <sup>-8</sup> )	$k_a (M^{-1} s^{-1} \times 10^{-4})$	$\frac{k_d}{(\mathrm{s}^{-1}\times 10^{-3})}$	Fold improvement	<i>Chi</i> <sup>2</sup> value*	Reference
Wild-type	-	82.7	0.7	6.0	1	3.01	Min et al., 2015
M37	-	9.2	2.1	1.9	9	2.98	Min et al., 2015
BM1	V <sub>H</sub> -P28T	14.2	4.0	5.6	5	1.57	This study
BM2	V <sub>H</sub> -V94A	16.0	2.8	4.4	8	3.54	This study
BM3	V <sub>H</sub> -A110T	2.7	2.1	0.6	31	2.10	This study
BM4	L <sub>k</sub> -P5S	8.5	2.1	1.8	10	0.49	This study
BM5	V <sub>L</sub> -V37E	22.6	0.6	1.4	3	3.99	This study
BM6	V <sub>L</sub> -V54A	27.7	0.8	2.3	3	0.29	This study

**Table 2-3.** Affinity and binding kinetics of purified scFv antibodies.

*Chi*<sup>2</sup> values represent information about the goodness of fitting in generating theoretical sensorgram data.



**Figure 2-1.** Schematic representation depicting affinity improvements of scFv-M37 and BM3. The affinity improvement of the scFv-M37 was due to both 3-fold increase of  $k_a$  and 3.2-fold decrease of  $k_d$  (Min et al., 2015). The additional 3.2-fold decrease of  $k_d$  in the scFv-BM3 resulted in a 31-folds affinity improvement of the scFv-BM3 compared with its wild type. The numbers in parentheses of the graph refer relative affinity to AFB<sub>1</sub>.



**Figure 2-2.** Homology model structure of scFv-M37. FRs are colored grey, heavy chain CDRs blue, light chain CDRs red and linker blue green. The residues for back mutation are represented as stick model in yellow color.


**Figure 2-3.** Protein sequence alignment of scFv-WT, M37, and 6 back mutants (scFv-BM1 to BM6). Antibody numbering, and all CDRs and FRs of the  $V_H$  and  $V_L$  domains were determined according to Chothia antibody sequence database's rule (Al-Lazikani et al., 1997). The different residues were presented as one letter code of amino acid and the same amino acids were presented as hyphen (-).The underlined sequences correspond to glycine and serine residues in synthetic (Gly<sub>4</sub>Ser)<sub>3</sub> linker between  $V_H$  and  $V_L$ .





(A)



**Figure 2-4.** Purification of scFv-BM3. (A) Cation exchange chromatography with SP Sepharose FF. The blue, black, red lines indicate the absorbance at 280 nm, the elution buffer concentration (1 M NaCl) and conductivity, respectively. (B) SDS-PAGE analysis for the elution fractions. Lane M and N denote marker proteins and the sample injected to the column which is the pooled elution fraction in Ni-affinity chromatography.



**Figure 2-5.** Sensorgrams for binding of scFv-M37 back mutants to AFB<sub>1</sub>. Various concentrations of purified scFv-M37 back mutants (scFv-BM1 to BM6) as analyte were injected into the AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate immobilized on CM5 chip in BIAcore. Each data was monitored by BIAevaluation software 3.1.



**Figure 2-6.** Specificity assay of scFv-BM3 using competitive indirect ELISA. For AFB derivatives (left panel), a range of 0.1-1,000 ng/mL of AFB<sub>1</sub>, aflatoxin G<sub>1</sub> (AFG<sub>1</sub>), aflatoxin G<sub>2</sub> (AFG<sub>2</sub>), aflatoxin M<sub>1</sub> (AFM<sub>1</sub>), aflatoxin M<sub>2</sub> (AFM<sub>2</sub>) were used as competitors. For other mycotoxins (Right pannel), 0.1-1,000 ng/mL of fumonisin B<sub>1</sub> (FMB<sub>1</sub>), fumonisin B<sub>2</sub> (FMB<sub>2</sub>), deoxynivalenol (DON), ochratoxin (OTA) and T-2 toxin were used. B<sub>0</sub> is an absorbance at 450 nm without competitors and B is an absorbance at 450 nm with various concentrations of each competitor.



**Figure 2-7.** Far-UV circular dichroism spectra (A) and thermal denaturation profiles of scFv-M37 and BM3 (B). The CD signal was converted to the mean residue ellipticity and plotted versus the wavelength or the temperature. Thermal denaturation was monitored at 200 nm in a range from 25 °C to 75 °C.



**Figure 2-8.** Analytical gel filtration chromatography for scFv-M37 and BM3. The column volume of the gel filtration column (Superdex 200 10/300 GL) was 24 mL. The void volume ( $V_0$ ) determined with blue dextran was 9.05 mL as indicated by the arrow.



**Figure 2-9.** Superposition of scFv-M37 and scFv-BM3. The green colored structure is scFv-M37 and the pink colored structure is scFv-BM3.

Chapter 3

Effective production of the functional scFv against

# aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> using recombinant *Escherichia coli*

#### **3.1. SUMMARY**

ScFv-BM3 is a single-chain variable fragment (scFv) against aflatoxin  $B_1$  (AFB<sub>1</sub>) engineered by affinity maturation and site-directed mutagenesis, and thus has a 31-fold higher affinity than its wild-type. In order to apply scFv-BM3 to immunological detection of AFB<sub>1</sub>, periplasmic expression in E. coli was attempted to produce a functional form of scFv-BM3. ScFv-BM3 accumulated as inactive aggregates in the cells. However, it was found that the scFv-BM3 secreted into the culture medium had binding activity to AFB<sub>1</sub>. Expression conditions for scFv-BM3 were further manipulated to enhance secretion into the culture medium. This extracellular secretion of functional scFv-BM3 was significantly improved by supplementation with Triton X-100 and optimization of expression conditions. The scFv-BM3 purified from the culture medium exhibited a typical anti-parallel  $\beta$ -sheet structure and adopted a proper conformation to bind AFB<sub>1</sub> with high affinity and specificity in various biophysical and biochemical analyses.

#### **3.2. MATERIALS AND METHODS**

## 3.2.1. Strains and plasmids

*E. coli* BL21(DE3) was used for protein expression. Since the scFv-BM3 gene was cloned into pET26b at the *NcoI* and *XhoI* sites, the PeIB signal peptide and the 6-histidine tag were fused to scFv-BM3 at the N-terminus and the C-terminus, respectively (Min et al., 2016). The plasmid pET26-scFv-BM3 was transformed into *E. coli* BL21(DE3) for expression of scFv-BM3. ScFv-BM3 was expressed under the control of the T7 promoter, which can be induced by adding isopropyl-  $\beta$ -D-thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG).

#### 3.2.2. Expression and purification of the scFv-BM3

The recombinant *E. coli* BL21(DE3) cells harbouring each expression plasmid were cultured at 37 °C in a 500-mL baffled flask (Duran Schott, Mainz, Germany) containing M9-glucose medium supplemented with 50 mg/L kanamycin. The expression of each gene was induced at the logarithmic growth phase ( $OD_{600} = 0.5 \sim 1.0$ ) by adding IPTG at a final concentration of 0.1 mmol/L, and the cells were grown for an additional 12 h at 25 °C. Cell growth was monitored by measuring the optical density of the culture broth at 600 nm using a spectrophotometer (Optizen POP; Mecasys, Daejon, Republic of Korea). The soluble scFv protein secreted into culture medium was purified by Ni-affinity chromatography. The culture broth collected by centrifugation at 4,300 g for 10 min was injected to the HisTrap FF column (GE healthcare, Piscataway, NJ, USA) equilibrated with binding buffer (20 mmol/L sodium phosphate, pH 7.4, 500 mmol/L NaCl, 20 mmol/L imidazole). After washing unbound proteins with 10 column volumes of the binding buffer, the scFv-BM3 bound to the resin was eluted with stepwise gradient of elution buffer (20 mmol/L sodium phosphate, pH 7.4, 500 mmol/L NaCl, 500 mmol/L imidazole). The elution fractions were pooled and dialyzed against binding buffer (20 mmol/L sodium phosphate, pH 7.0) and then subjected to cation exchange chromatography using a HiTrap SP FF column (GE healthcare, Piscataway, NJ, USA). The scFv-BM3 bound to the cation exchange resin (SP Sepharose FF) was eluted by linear gradient of NaCl ( $0 \sim 500 \text{ mmol/L}$ ).

#### 3.2.3. Western blotting analysis

The extracellular secretion of scFv-BM3 into the culture medium was confirmed by Western blot analysis with a mouse anti-6-histidine tag IgG (Abcam, Cambridge, UK) and a horseradish peroxidase (HRP)conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG secondary antibody (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). The bands of scFv-BM3, which specifically reacted with the antibodies, were visualized by the Opti-4CN substrate and a detection kit (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA).

## 3.2.4. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

The principle of ELISA analysis for scFv-BM3 is schematically described in Fig. 3-1. A 96-well ELISA microplate was coated with 100  $\mu$ L of 2  $\mu$ g/mL AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate in 25 mmol/L carbonate buffer (pH 9.6) at 4 °C overnight, washed 3 times using phosphate buffered saline with 0.05% Tween-20 (PBST), and blocked using 2% BSA in PBST. Subsequently, 100  $\mu$ L of samples containing scFv-BM3 were added to the wells and incubated for 1 h at 37 °C. After washing the microplate 3 times, 100  $\mu$ L of HRP-conjugated anti-6-histidine tag antibody (Abcam, Cambridge, UK) of 1  $\mu$ g/mL was added and the

plates were incubated for 1 h at 37 °C. The microplate was developed by adding 100  $\mu$ L of 3,3',5,5'-Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) supplemented with H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA). After H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> of 1 mol/L solution was added to each well, the absorbance at 450 nm was read on a microplate reader (PowerWave, BioTek, Winooski, VT, USA).

#### **3.3. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

## 3.3.1. Insoluble expression of the scFv-BM3 in E. coli

Since most scFvs contain two intramolecular disulfide bonds, which are required for their correct folding, the PelB signal peptide was fused to the N-terminus of scFv-BM3 and then expressed in *E. coli* BL21(DE3) for secretion into the periplasm of oxidative conditions that are favorable for disulfide bond formation. However, most of the scFv-BM3 was expressed as insoluble inclusion bodies (Fig. 3-2 (A)). The apparent molecular weight of the scFv-BM3 inclusion bodies was approximately 26 kDa, which is nearly identical to its theoretical molecular weight of the signal peptide-less scFv-BM3 (26.2 kDa), indicating that the scFv-BM3 was exported into the periplasm and then aggregated as insoluble inclusion bodies. When the nickel (Ni) affinity chromatography was attempted to purify the scFv-BM3 containing the C-terminal 6-histidine tag in the soluble fraction at a low proportion (Fig. 3-2, lane S), the scFv-BM3 was not purified (Fig. 3-3). In addition, there was no detectable increase in absorbance at 450 nm for the soluble fraction in the ELISA analysis using the AFB<sub>1</sub>-bovine serum albumin (BSA) conjugate and the horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-

conjugated anti-6-histidine tag IgG (Fig. 3-6), indicating that there was no functional scFv-BM3 in *E. coli*.

#### 3.3.2. Extracellular secretion of the functional scFv-BM3

The expression of scFv-BM3 in the *E. coli* periplasm was not suitable for the production of functional scFv-BM3. Since many functional recombinant proteins expressed in E. coli have been purified from culture media (Gupta et al., 2016), the culture medium of E. coli BL21(DE3)/pET26-scFv-BM3 was subjected to Western blotting analysis using the HRP-conjugated anti-6-histidine tag IgG to verify its extracellular secretion. The 26 kDa band of scFv-BM3 was detected by developing with the HRP substrate, indicating the extracellular secretion of scFv-BM3 in the culture medium (Fig. 3-2 (B)). In addition, an obvious increase in absorbance at 450 nm was observed for the culture medium in the ELISA analysis, which is contrary to the negligible increase in absorbance for the soluble fraction (Fig. 3-6). These results clearly demonstrated that the scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium was a functional form able to bind to AFB<sub>1</sub>.

It has been reported that the supplementation of Triton X-100 or glycine to culture medium facilitates the extracellular secretion of target proteins from E. coli cells (Yang et al. 1998; Holm et al. 2007). Therefore, various concentrations of Triton X-100, Tween 80, Tween 20 and glycine were added to the culture medium upon isopropyl- $\beta$ -Dthiogalactopyranoside (IPTG) induction of scFv-BM3. The addition of Triton X-100 improved the extracellular secretion of functional scFv-BM3 compared to other additives (Fig. 3-4). In addition, when comparing culture media (M9 or LB medium) for extracellular production of scFv-BM3, the expression level of scFv-BM3 to the culture medium was improved when the M9 medium was used (Fig. 3-5). This result might be due to the properties of ingredients in complex LB medium, since trypton and yeast extract maintained the integrity of the outer membrane of E. coli.

The optimal concentration of Triton X-100 for the extracellular production of scFv-BM3 was determined to be 0.25% in the ELISA analysis (Fig. 3-6). However, the addition of glycine decreased the extracellular production of scFv-BM3 compared with the control (Fig. 3-7). While glycine induces swelling *E. coli* cells and enlargement of the periplasmic space by interfering with peptidoglycan synthesis,

Triton X-100 disrupts the integrity of the outer membrane (Yang et al., 1998; Bao et al., 2016). Triton X-100 did not significantly improve the refolding yield of scFv-BM3 (Fig. 3-8), suggesting that the enhanced extracellular production of scFv-BM3 was not due to the artificial chaperone effect of Triton X-100 (Yazdanparast et al., 2007; Wang et al., 2010). The addition of 0.25% Triton X-100 to the culture medium upon IPTG induction resulted in a slight decrease (7%) of colony forming units (CFU), indicating that cell lysis by Triton X-100 was not significant concentration (Fig. 3-9). Therefore. at this the supplementation with 0.25% Triton X-100 might weaken the integrity of the outer membrane, resulting in the improved leakage of scFv-BM3 from the periplasmic space into the culture medium. For further improvement of the extracellular production of scFv-BM3, temperatures and IPTG concentrations were optimized. The optimal temperature and IPTG concentration for the extracellular production of scFv-BM3 were 25 °C and 0.1 mmol/L, respectively (Fig. 3-10).

# **3.3.3.** Purification of the scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium

The culture medium of the recombinant E. coli cells expressed with the addition of 0.1 mmol/L IPTG and 0.25% Triton X-100 at 25 °C was subjected to Ni-affinity chromatography to purify the scFv-BM3 secreted into the culture medium. Although the band of scFv-BM3 in the culture medium was indistinguishable because of its low secretion level, the distinct band of scFv-BM3 in the elution fraction was clearly observed in the SDS-PAGE gel, indicating that scFv-BM3 of ca. 26 kDa was bound to the Ni-sepharose FF resin and eluted by increasing imidazole concentration (Fig. 3-11 (A)). However, some contaminant proteins co-eluted with the scFv-BM3 were observed in the SDS-PAGE analysis. The contaminant proteins were likely E. coli cellular proteins that were secreted into the culture medium and co-purified with the scFv-BM3. Approximately 95% of E. coli cellular proteins had isoelectric points (pI) at weak acidic pH in wild-type E. coli proteome analysis (Kweon et al., 2002). However, the scFv-BM3 has a net positive charge at pH 7.0 because the pI value of scFv-BM3 is 7.93. Therefore, the elution fractions of the Ni-affinity chromatography were dialyzed against 20 mmol/L sodium phosphate buffer at pH 7.0 and

then subjected to cation exchange chromatography with the same buffer to improve the purity of scFv-BM3 (Fig. 3-11 (B)). As expected, most of the contaminant *E. coli* proteins did not bind to the cation exchanger (SP sepharose FF) and were found in the flow-through fraction, whereas the scFv-BM3 was bound to the cation exchanger and then eluted by increasing NaCl concentration with a linear gradient, which resulted in the high purity of scFv-BM3 without the contamination of *E. coli* proteins. Elution fractions 1 to 3 were pooled and used for biophysical analyses because a contaminant band of ca. 23 kDa was observed in elution fraction 4. The scFv-BM3 purified via the two chromatography steps was 2.86 mg from a 1-liter culture medium of *E. coli* BL21(DE3)/pET26-scFv-BM3.

# **3.3.4.** Characterization of the scFv-BM3 purified from culture medium

Various physicochemical analyses were carried out to verify whether the purified scFv-BM3 had a correctly folded conformation to recognize AFB<sub>1</sub>. Matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-offlight mass spectrometry (MALDI-TOF MS) analysis revealed that the scFv-BM3 purified from the culture medium has 26,250.5 Da of molecular mass that is nearly identical to the theoretical molecular weight (26,188.2 Da) of the signal peptide-less scFv-BM3 (Fig. 3-12 (A)). The correct processing of the PelB signal peptide was verified by a peptide mass fingerprint (PMF) method that showed a distinct peptide corresponding the N-terminal mass peak to peptide (MEVKLVESGGGLVK) of scFv-BM3 ((Fig. 3-12 (B)), and any mass peak derived from the PelB signal peptide was not detected in the mass spectrum. These results suggest that the scFv-BM3 was exported into the periplasm via the PelB signal peptide-mediated Sec-dependent pathway (Thie et al., 2008) and then secreted into the culture medium. To assess whether the secreted and purified scFv-BM3 had an affinity for its antigen, the specific binding of the purified scFv-BM3 to AFB<sub>1</sub> was measured by ELISA using a microplate coated with the AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate or BSA as the control. As shown in Fig. 3-12 (C), the purified scFv-BM3 showed a high binding affinity to AFB<sub>1</sub>.

The far-UV circular dichroism (CD) spectrum of scFv-BM3 exhibited positive and negative peaks of molar ellipticity at approximately 200 and 218 nm, respectively (Fig. 3-12 (D)). These peaks in the CD spectrum are indicative of the proteins rich in the antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet

that are a typical structure of scFvs (Pini et al., 1997; Pledger et al., 1999; Vendel et al., 2012). In thermal unfolding analysis using CD spectrometry at 200 nm, the scFv-BM3 showed a gradual decrease in the CD signal near 45 °C and then a sharp sigmoidal decrease due to protein denaturation (Fig. 3-12 (E)). The melting temperature  $(T_m)$ value of scFv-BM3 was determined to be approximately 47.5 °C. The CD spectrum and the thermal unfolding profile of scFv-BM3 were in accordance with previous results (Min et al., 2016). When the thermal unfolding analysis was performed in the presence of 4  $\mu$ mol/L of AFB<sub>1</sub>, the  $T_m$  value was increased to 53.5 °C, which is 6 °C higher than that in the absence of AFB<sub>1</sub>. This significant improvement of thermal stability is clear because the overall structure of the scFv-BM3 was stabilized by binding to AFB<sub>1</sub> at its complementarity determining regions (CDRs), accounting for 24.8% of the scFv-BM3 polypeptide. Taken together with the above results, it is obvious that the scFv-BM3 exported from the periplasm of *E. coli* to the culture medium adopted a properly folded structure suitable for the immunological detection of AFB<sub>1</sub>.

This study demonstrated that the functional scFv-BM3 could be produced by *E. coli*. While the scFv-BM3 was expressed as inactive aggregates in *E. coli*, its functional form was secreted into the culture

medium that was facilitated by the addition of Triton X-100. Various biophysical and biochemical analyses revealed that the scFv-BM3 purified from the culture medium had a functional structure to bind AFB<sub>1</sub> specifically. This extracellular production method can be applied to the production of other recombinant antibodies such as scFv and Fab using *E. coli*.



**Figure 3-1.** A schematic representation of ELISA analysis for the scFv-BM3. The scFv-BM3 binds to AFB<sub>1</sub> of the AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate coated on the wells of an ELISA plate. The HRP conjugated anti-6-his IgG recognizes and binds to the C-terminal 6-histidine tag of scFv-BM3 bound to the AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate. Therefore, the intensity of absorbance at 450 nm developed by HRP reaction with TMB substrate is positively correlated with the amount of scFv-BM3 bound to AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate.



**(B)** 

(A)



83

**Figure 3-2.** Intracellular and extracellular scFv-BM3 expressed in *E. coli*. (A) SDS-PAGE analysis for total, soluble and insoluble fractions of *E. coli* cell lysate. The recombinant *E. coli* cells induced by IPTG for 4 h were harvested and disrupted, and their lysates were fractionated into total cell lysate (T), soluble fraction (S) and insoluble fraction (I). Lane M denotes a protein size marker. The presence and the absence of dithiothreitol (DTT) represent reducing and non-reducing SDS-PAGE, respectively. (B) Western blotting analysis for scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium. The purified scFv-BM3 as a control (C) and the culture medium (S) of the recombinant *E. coli* cells induced by IPTG for 4 h were subjected to SDS-PAGE, followed by Western blotting analysis using a mouse anti-6-histidine tag IgG. Lane M denotes a protein size marker.



**Figure 3-3.** SDS-PAGE analysis for purification of scFv-BM3 in soluble fraction via Ni-affinity chromatography. A 25 mL aliquot of the soluble fraction (S) was injected into a HisTrap FF 1 mL column equilibrated with a binding buffer. The proteins bound to Ni-sepharose FF resin were eluted by increasing the imidazole concentration to 500 mmol/L. The fractions of flow-through (FT) and elution (E) were subjected to SDS-PAGE analysis. Lane M denotes marker proteins.



**Figure 3-4.** Comparison of various additives on extracellular production of scFv-BM3. The relative concentrations of scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium at various concentrations of Triton X-100, Tween 80, Tween 20 and Glycine were compared by ELISA using a 96-well plate coated with the AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate.



**Figure 3-5.** Comparison of culture media on extracellular production of scFv-BM3. The relative concentrations of scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium were compared by ELISA using a 96-well plate coated with the AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate.



**Figure 3-6.** ELISA analysis for functional scFv-BM3. The relative concentrations of the functional scFv-BM3 in the soluble fraction (SF) of the cell lysate and in the culture medium at various concentrations of Triton X-100 were compared by ELISA using a 96-well plate coated with the AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate.



**Figure 3-7.** Effect of glycine on extracellular production of scFv-BM3. The relative concentrations of scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium at various concentrations of glycine were compared by ELISA using a 96-well plate coated with AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate.



**Figure 3-8.** Effect of Triton X-100 on refolding of scFv-BM3. The inclusion bodies of the scFv-BM3 were solubilized in 20 mM Tris buffer (pH 8.5) containing 6 M guanidine HCl and then refolded by a 20-fold dilution with a refolding buffer (20 mmol/L Tris, pH 8.5, 1 mmol/L GSH and 0.1 mmol/L GSSH) containing various concentrations of Triton X-100. The relative concentrations of scFv-BM3 refolded at various concentrations of Triton X-100 were compared by ELISA using a 96-well plate coated with AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate.



**Figure 3-9.** Effect of 0.25% Triton X-100 on cell growth. Colony forming units (CFU) of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) harboring pET26-scFv-BM3 with and without 0.25% Triton X-100 were compared. The *E. coli* cells of 4 h after addition of 0.1 mmol/L IPTG or 0.1 mmol/L IPTG and 0.25% Triton X-100 were serially diluted to  $10^{-7}$  (10-fold steps) and plated on LB agar medium containing 50 mg/L kanamycin. CFU were counted after 24 h incubation at 37°C.



**(B)** 



(A)

**Figure 3-10.** Effect of expression temperature and IPTG concentration on extracellular production of scFv-BM3. The relative concentrations of scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium at various expression temperatures (A) and IPTG concentrations (B) were compared by ELISA using a 96-well plate coated with AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate.



**(B)** 

(A)


**Figure 3-11.** Purification of scFv-BM3 secreted into culture medium via Ni-affinity and cation exchange chromatography. (A) Ni-affinity chromatography. SDS-PAGE analysis for the sample injected (S), the flow-through (FT) and the elution (E) fractions of the Ni-affinity purification to purify scFv-BM3 secreted into the culture medium. (B) Cation exchange chromatography. SDS-PAGE analysis for the sample injected (S), the flow-through and the elution fractions of cation exchange chromatography to purify the scFv-BM3 in the elution fractions of the N-affinity chromatography. Lane M denotes a protein size marker.













(**C**)



**Figure 3-12.** Biochemical analyses of purified scFv-BM3. (A) MALDI-TOF MS. The molecular mass analysis of the purified scFv-BM3 was conducted on an Ultraflex III mass spectrometer (Bruker Daltonics, Billerica, MA, USA). The mass range was measured in the range of 2,000 to 100,000 Da with a linear mode, and the mass spectrum was accumulated with individual 500 laser shots. (B) Identification of N-terminal peptide fragment of purified scFv-BM3. The band of the purified scFv-BM3 in the SDS-PAGE gel was excised, digested with trypsin, and subjected to peptide mass analysis using LC-ESI-MS. The arrow indicates the mass peak of the N-terminal peptide (MEVKLVESGGGLVK) of scFv-BM3. The mass peak of 731.4 Da

represents the N-terminal peptide with double charges and a methionine oxidation. (C) ELISA. The purified scFv-BM3 was diluted to a range of 0.003 to 3  $\mu$ g/L for the ELISA analysis. The absorbance at 450 nm was obtained from wells coated with the AFB<sub>1</sub>-BSA conjugate (red circles) or BSA as a negative control (black triangles). (D) Far-UV CD spectrum. The spectrum was measured over a wavelength range of 260 to 190 nm at 25 °C. The CD signal was converted to the mean residue ellipticity and plotted versus the wavelength. (E) Thermal denaturation profile. The CD signal at 200 nm was monitored from 25 °C to 75 °C. The red and black lines represent the change in the mean residue ellipticity for scFv-BM3 in the presence and absence of 4  $\mu$ mol/L AFB<sub>1</sub>, respectively. The CD signal was converted to the mean residue ellipticity and plotted versus the temperature.

CONCLUSIONS

For effective immunological detection of AFB<sub>1</sub> at low concentrations, the development of high affinity antibodies for AFB<sub>1</sub> is required. Immunological detection of low molecular weight toxins such as AFB<sub>1</sub> using a single-chain variable fragment (scFv) is a potentially novel and safe method of diagnosing fungal infection and food contamination.

The effect of the 6 mutated residues on the affinity improvement was characterized using surface plasmon resonance analysis, which identified a deleterious mutation ( $V_H$ -A110T) located on a framework region of the scFv-M37. The back mutation of  $V_H$ -A110T (scFv-BM3) resulted in a 3.2-fold affinity improvement, which was attributed to a decrease in dissociation rate constant ( $k_d$ ) in the interaction between AFB<sub>1</sub> and the back mutant scFv, and thus has a 31-fold higher affinity than its wild-type. The biophysical analyses using circular dichroism and gel filtration revealed that the back mutation of  $V_H$ -A110T caused a subtle conformational change of the scFv toward tighter binding to AFB<sub>1</sub>.

This fine-tuning approach via back mutation of randomly mutated residues in the affinity-maturated scFv can be applied to affinitymaturated antibodies for additional affinity improvement. To apply scFv-BM3 to immunological detection of AFB<sub>1</sub>, periplasmic expression in *E. coli* was attempted to produce a functional form of scFv-BM3. While scFv-BM3 was expressed as inactive aggregates in the periplasm of *E. coli*, its active form was secreted into the culture medium that was facilitated by the addition of Triton X-100. This extracellular secretion of functional scFv-BM3 was significantly improved by supplementation with Triton X-100 and optimization of expression conditions. The scFv-BM3 purified from the culture medium exhibited a typical anti-parallel  $\beta$ -sheet structure and adopted a proper conformation to bind AFB<sub>1</sub> with high affinity and specificity in various biophysical and biochemical analyses. This extracellular production method can be applied to the production of other functional antibody fragments such as scFv and Fab using *E. coli*.

In conclusion, an affinity improvement of the single-chain variable fragment against aflatoxin  $B_1$  was achieved via the back-mutation of an scFv and a simple and efficient method to produce active form of functional antibody fragment was demonstrated using recombinant *E. coli* by extracellular secretion.

REFERENCES

- Abdel-Wahhab M. A., Abdel-Galil M. M., Hassan A. M., Hassan N. H., Nada S. A., Saeed A., el-Sayed M. M. 2007. Zizyphus spinachristi extract protects against aflatoxin B1-initiated hepatic carcinogenicity. *Afr. J. Tradit. Complement. Altern. Med.*, 4(3), 248-256.
- Agnes V. F., Akbarsha M. A. 2001. Pale vacuolated epithelial cells in epididymis of aflatoxin-treated mice. *Reproduction*, **122**, 629-641.
- Akande K. E., Abubakar M. M., Adegbola T. A., Bogoro S. E. 2006. Nutritional and health implications of mycotoxin in animal feeds: A Review. *Pak. J. Nutr.*, 5, 398-403.
- Al-Lazikani, B., Lesk, A. M., Chothia, C. 1997. Standard conformations for the canonical structures of immunoglobulins.
   *J. Mol. Biol.*, 273(4), 927-948.
- Andreas L., Josephine H. F. W., Maxim V. S., Heinrich R., Roland L. D.
   Jr., Matthew K. R. 2015. Stability engineering of anti-EGFR scFv antibodies by rational design of a lambda-to-kappa swap of the V<sub>L</sub> framework using a structure-guided approach. *mAbs*,

7(6), 1058-1071.

- Andrade P. D., da Silva J. L. G., Caldas E. D. 2013. Simultaneous analysis of aflatoxins B<sub>1</sub>, B<sub>2</sub>, G<sub>1</sub>, G<sub>2</sub>, M<sub>1</sub> and ochratoxin A in breast milk by high-performance liquid chromatography/fluorescence after liquid-liquid extraction with low temperature purification (LLE-LTP). *J. Chromatogr. A*, 1304, 61-68.
- Arola H. O., Tullila A., Nathanail A. V., Nevanen T. K. 2017. A simple and specific noncompetitive ELISA method for HT-2 toxin detection. *Toxins*, 9, 145.
- Ashworth L. J. Jr., McMeans J. L., Brown C. M. 1969. Infection of cotton by Aspergillus flavus: epidemiology of the disease. J. Stored Prod. Res., 5, 193-202.
- Astoreca A., Magnoli C., Barberis C., Chiacchiera S. M., Combina M., Dalcero A. 2007a. Ochratoxin A production in relation to ecophysiological factors by *Aspergillus* section *Nigri* strains isolated from different substrates in Argentina. *Sci. Total Environ.*, **388**, 16-23.

- Astoreca A., Magnoli C., Ramirez M. L., Combina M., Dalcero A. 2007b. Water activity and temperature effects on growth of *Aspergillus niger*, A. awamori and A. carbonarius isolated from different substrates in Argentina. Int. J. Food Microbiol., 119, 314-318.
- Aydin A., Gunsen U., Demirel S. 2008. Total aflatoxin B1 and ochratoxin A levels in Turkish wheat flour. *J. Food Drug Anal.*, 16, 48-53.
- A. Y. Kolosova, W. Shim, Z. Yang, S. A. Eremin, D. Chung 2006.
   Direct competitive ELISA based on a monoclonal antibody for detection of aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>. Stabilization of ELISA kit components and application to grain samples. *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.*, 384, 286-294.
- Azziz-Baumgartner E., Lindblade K., Gieseker K., Rogers H. S., Kieszak S., Njapau, H., Schleicher R., McCoy L. F., Misore A., Decock K., Rubin C., Slutsker L. 2005. Case-control study of an acute aflatoxicosis outbreak, Kenya, 2004. *Environ. Health Perspect.*, **113**, 1779-1783.

- Bao, R. M., Yang, H. M., Yu, C. M., Zhang, W. F., Tang, J. B. 2016. An efficient protocol to enhance the extracellular production of recombinant protein from *Escherichia coli* by the synergistic effects of sucrose, glycine, and Triton X-100. *Protein Expres. Purif.*, **126**, 9-15.
- Bayman P., Baker J. L. 2006. Ochratoxins: a global perspective. *Mycopathologia*, **162**(3), 215-23.
- Bbosa G. S., Kitya D., Lubega A., Ogwal-Okeng J., Anokbonggo W. W., Kyegombe D. B. 2013. Review of the biological and health effects of aflatoxins on bodyorgans and body systems, in Aflatoxins. Recent Advances and Future Prospects, ed. Razzaghi-Abyaneh M., editor. (Rijeka: InTech;), 239-265.
- Bennett J. W., Klich M. 2003. Mycotoxins. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.*, **16**(3), 497-516.
- Better M., Chang C. P., Robinson R. R., Horwitz A. H. 1988. *Escherichia coli* secretion of an active chimeric antibody fragment. *Science*, **240**, 1041-1043.

- Bhat R. V., Krishnamachari K. A. V. R. 1978. Food toxins and disease outbreaks in India. *Arogya J. Health Sci.*, **4**, 92-100.
- Bird R. E., Hardman K. D., Jacobson J. W., Johnson S., Kaufman B. M.,Lee S. M., Lee T., Pope S. H., Riordan G. S., Whitlow M. 1988.Single antigen-binding proteins. *Science*, 242, 423-426.
- Bothmann H., Plückthun A. 1998. Selection for a periplasmic factor improving phage display and functional periplasmic expression. *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 16, 376-380.
- Bothmann H., Plückthun A. 2000. The periplasmic *Escherichia coli* peptidylprolyl cis, trans-isomerase FkpA. *J. Biol. Chem.*, **275**, 17100-17105.
- Boutrif E. 1998. Prevention of aflatoxin in pistachios. *Food Nutr. Agric.*, **21**, 32-38.
- Brian R. M., Stephen J. D., Alexey L., Flora H., Xiufeng W., William B.
  S., Lisa J. C., Norman W., Aldo A., Jennifer S. M., Scott M. G.
  2010. Stability engineering of scFvs for the development of bispecific and multivalent antibodies. *Protein Eng. Des. Sel.*, 23,

- Carter P., Kelley R. E., Rodrigues M. L., Snedecor B., Covarrubias M., Velligan M. D., Wong W. L. T., Rowland A. M., Kotts C. E., Carver M. E. Yang M., Bourell J. H., Shepard H. M., Henner D. 1992. High level *Escherichia coli* expression and production of a bivalent humanized antibody fragment. *Bio/Technology*, 10,163-167.
- CAST. 2003. Council for Agricultural Science and Technology. Mycotoxins - Risks in plant, animal and human systems. Task force report, no. 139 (pp. 1-191). Ames, Iowa.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDCP] 2004. Outbreak of Aflatoxin Poisoning - Eastern and Central Provinces, Kenya, January - July 2004. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5334a4.ht m [accessed October 10, 2016]
- Chen, G., Dubrawsky, I., Mendez, P., Georgiou, G., Iverson, B. L. 1999. *In vitro* scanning saturation mutagenesis of all the specificity determining residues in an antibody binding site. *Protein Eng.*,

- Choi G. H., Lee D. H., Min W. K., Cho Y. J., Kweon D. H., Son D. H., Park K. M., Seo J. H. 2003. Cloning, expression and characterization of single-chain variable fragment antibody against mycotoxin deoxynivalenol in recombinant *Escherichia coli. Protein Expres. Purif.*, **35**, 84-92.
- Choi, J. H., Lee, S. Y. 2004. Secretory and extracellular production of recombinant proteins using *Escherichia coli*. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 64, 625-635.
- Chowdhury P. S., Pastan I. 1999. Improving affinity by mimicking somatic hypermutation *in vitro*. *Nat. Biotechnol.*, **17**(6), 568-572.
- Cho Y. J., Lee D. H., Kim D. O., Min W. K., Bong K. T., Lee G. G., Seo J. H. 2005. Production of a monoclonal antibody against ochratoxin A and its application to immunochromatographic assay. J. Agric. Food Chem., 53, 8447-8451.
- Churchill R. L. T., Sheedy C., Yau K. Y. F., Hall J. C. 2002. Evolution of antibodies for environmental monitoring: from mice to plants.

Anal. Chim. Acta, 468, 185-197.

- Cornely O. A. 2008. *Aspergillus* to *Zygomycetes*: causes, risk factors, prevention, and treatment of invasive fungal infections. *Infection*, **36**(4), 296-313.
- Cotty P. J., Jaime-Garcia R. 2007. Influences of climate on aflatoxin producing fungi and aflatoxin contamination. Int. J. Food Microbiol., 119, 109-115.
- de Haard H. J., Kazemier B., van der Bnet A., Oudshoorn P., Boender P., van Gemen B., Arends J. W., Hoogenboom H. R. 1998.
  Absolute conservation of residue 6 of immunoglobulin heavy chain variable regions of class IIA is required for correct folding. *Protein Eng.*, **11**, 1267-1276.
- Delaunay-Bertoncini N., Hennion M. C. 2004. Immunoaffinity solidphase extraction for pharmaceutical and biomedical traceanalysis coupling with HPLC and CE -perspectives. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal., 34, 717-736.

- Desjardins A. E., Proctor R. H. 2007. Molecular biology of Fusarium mycotoxins. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.*, **119**(1-2), 47-50.
- Dorai H., McCartney J. E., Hudziak R. M., Tai M. S., Laminet A. A., Houston L. L., Huston J. S., Oppermann H. 1994. Mammalian cell expression of single chain Fv (scFv) antibody proteins and their C-terminal fusions with interleukin-2 and other effector domains. *Bio/Technology*, **12**, 890-897.
- Dougan D. A., Malby R. L., Gruen L. C., Kortt A. A., Hudson P. J. 1998. Effects of substitutions in the binding surface of an antibody on antigen affinity. *Protein Eng.*, **11**, 65-74.
- Dueñas M., Ayala M., Vazquez J., Ohlin M., Soderlind E., Borrebaeck C. A., Gavilondo J. V. 1995. A point mutation in a murine immunoglobulin V-region strongly influences the antibody yield in *Escherichia coli. Gene*, **158**, 61-66.
- Dueñas M., Malmborg A. C., Casalvilla R., Ohlin M., Borrebaeck C. A.K. 1996. Selection of phage displayed antibodies based on kinetic constants. *Mol. Immunol.*, 33, 279-285.

Etzel R. A. 2002. Mycotoxins. JAMA, 287, 425-427.

- Ewert S., Honegger A., Plückthun A. 2003. Structure-based improvement of the biophysical properties of immunoglobulin  $V_H$  domains with a generalizable approach. *Biochemistry*, **42**, 1517-1528.
- Ewert S., Huber T., Honegger A., Plückthun A. 2003. Biophysical properties of human antibody variable domains. J. Mol. Biol., 325, 531-553.
- Ezra D., Skovorodnikova J., Kroitor-Keren T., Denisov Y., Liarzi O. 2010. Development of methods for detection and Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of the sterile, endophytic fungus *Muscodor albus*. *Biocontrol Sci. Technol.*, 20, 83-97.
- Faisal K., Periasamy V. S., Sahabudeen S., Radha A., Anandhi R., Akbarsha M. A. 2008. Spermatotoxic effect of aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> in rat: extrusion of outer densefibres and associated axonemal microtubule doublets of sperm flagellum. *Reproduction*, **135**, 303-310.

- Fallah A. A., Rahnama M., Jafari T., Saei-Dehkordi S. S. 2011. Seasonal variation of aflatoxin M<sub>1</sub> contamination in industrial and traditional Iranian dairy products. *Food Control*, 22, 1653-1656.
- Forsberg G., Forsgren M., Jaki M., Norin M., Sterky C., Enhörning Å., Larsson K., Ericsson M., Björk P. 1997. Identification of framework residues in a secreted recombinant antibody fragment that control the production level and localization in *Escherichia coli. J. Biol. Chem.*, **272**, 12430-12436.
- Frisvad J. C., Smedsgaard J., Samson R. A., Larsen T. O., Thrane U.
  2007. Fumonisin B<sub>2</sub> Production by Aspergillus niger. J. Agric.
  Food Chem., 55, 9727-9732.
- Giray B., Girgin G., Engin A. B., Aydın S., Sahin G. 2007. Aflatoxin levels in wheat samples consumed in some regions of Turkey. *Food Control*, 18, 23-29.
- Glockshuber R., Malia M., Pfitzinger I., Plückthun A. 1990. A comparison of strategies to stabilize immunoglobulin Fv-

fragments. Biochemistry, 29, 1362-1367.

- Gong Y., Hounsa A., Egal S., Turner P. C., Sutcliffe A. E., Hall A. J., Cardwell K., Wild C. P. 2004. Postweaning exposure to aflatoxin results in impaired child growth: a longitudinal study in Benin, West Africa. *Environ. Health Perspect.*, **112**, 1334-1338.
- Griffin G. J., Garren K. H. 1976. Colonization of rye green manure and peanut fruit debris by Aspergillus flavus and Aspergillus niger group in field soils. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 32, 28-32.
- Gupta R., Sharma V. 2011. Ameliorative effects of tinospora cordifolia root extracton histopathological and biochemical changes induced by aflatoxin-b (1) in mice kidney. *Toxicol. Int.*, **18**, 94-98.
- Gupta, S. K., Shukla, P. 2016. Advanced technologies for improved expression of recombinant proteins in bacteria: perspectives and applications. *Crit. Rev. Biotechnol.*, **36**, 1089-1098.

- Hedayati M. T., Pasqualotto A. C., Warn P. A., Bowyer P., Denning D.W. 2007. *Aspergillus flavus*: human pathogen, allergen and mycotoxin producer. *Microbiology*, **153**, 1677-1692.
- Hemminki A., Niemi S., Hoffren A. M., Hakalahti L., Söderlund H., Takkinen K. 1998. Specificity improvement of a recombinant antitestosterone Fab fragment by CDRIII mutagenesis and phage display selection. *Protein Eng.*, **11**, 311-319.
- Hendrickse R. G. 1997. Of sick Turkeys, Kwashiorkor, malaria, perinatal mortality, Herion addicts and food poisoning: research on influence of aflatoxins on child health in the tropics. *J. Trop. Med. Parasitol.*, **91**, 87-93.
- Holm, P., Jafari, R., Sundström, B. E. 2007. Functional mapping and single chain construction of the anti-cytokeratin 8 monoclonal antibody TS1. *Mol. Immunol.*, 44, 1075-1084.
- Hoogenboom, H. R., A. D. Griffiths, K. S. Johnson, D. J. Chiswell, P.
  Hudson, G. Winter 1991. Multi-subunit proteins on the surface of filamentous phage: methodologies for displaying antibody (Fab) heavy and light chains. *Nucleic Acids Res.*, 19, 4133-4137.

- Horn U., Strittmatter W., Krebber A., Knüpfer U., Kujau M., Wenderoth R., Müller K., Matzku S., Plückthun A., Riesenberg D. 1996. High volumetric yields of functional dimeric miniantibodies in *Escherichia coli*, using an optimised expression vector and high-cell-density fermentation under nonlimited growth conditions. *Appl. Microbiol. Biot.*, 46, 524-532.
- Horwitz A. H., Chang C. P., Better M., Hellström K. E., Robinson R. R. 1988. Secretion of functional antibody and Fab fragment from yeast cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, **85**, 8678-8682.
- Houben A., Meulenberg E., Noij T., Gronert C., Stoks P. 1999. Immunoaffinity extraction of pesticides from surface water. *Anal. Chim. Acta*, **399**, 69-74.

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2013\_European\_aflatoxin\_contamination

Hugo N., Weidenhaupt M., Beukes M., Xu B., Janson J. C., Vernet T., Altschuh D. 2003. V<sub>L</sub> position 34 is a key determinant for the engineering of stable antibodies with fast dissociation rates. *Protein Eng.*, 16, 381-386.

- Hussain I., Anwar J. 2008. A study on contamination of aflatoxin M<sub>1</sub> in raw milk in the Punjab province of Pakistan. *Food Control*, **19**, 393-395.
- Hussein H. S., Brasel J. M. 2001. Toxicity, metabolism, and impact of mycotoxins on humans and animals. *Toxicology*, **167**(2), 101-134.
- H. Zhang, S. Wang, G. Fang. 2011. Applications and recent developments of multi-analyte simultaneous analysis by Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assays. J. Immunol. Methods, 368, 1-23.
- IARC 2002. Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans, Vol. 82. Lyon: International Agency for Cancer Research.
- Iba Y., Hayashi N., Sawada J., Titani K., Kurosawa Y. 1998. Changes in specificity of antibodies against steroid antigens by introduction of mutations into complementarity-determining regions of the V<sub>H</sub> domain. *Protein Eng.*, **11**, 361-370.

- Inan F., Pala M., Doymaz I. 2007. Use of ozone in detoxification of aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> in red pepper. *J. Stored Prod. Res.*, **43**, 425-429.
- Iqbal S. Z., Mustafa H. G., Asi M. R., Jinap S. 2014. Variation in vitamin E level and aflatoxins contamination in different rice varieties. J. Cereal Sci., 60, 352-355.
- Jaimez J., Fente C. A., Vazquez B. I., Franco C. M., Cepeda A., Mahuzier G., Prognon P. 2000. Application of the assay of aflatoxins by liquid chromatography with fluorescence detection in food analysis. J. Chromatogr. A, 882, 1-10.
- Jeong, K. J., Jang, S. H., Velmurugan, N. 2011. Recombinant antibodies: engineering and production in yeast and bacterial hosts. *Biotechnol. J.*, 6, 16-27.
- Jermutus, L., Honegger, A., Scwestinger, F., Hanes, J., Plückthun, A. 2001. Tailoring *in vitro* evolution for protein affinity or stability. *Proc. Natl. Adad. Sci.*, **98**, 75-80.
- Jirholt P., Strandberg L., Jansson B., Karambovitis E., Söderlind E., Borrebaeck C. A. K., Carlsson R., Danielsson L., Ohlin M. 2001.

A central core structure in antibody variable domain determines antigen specificity. *Protein Eng.*, **14**, 67-74.

- João C. E., Pavel B., Torgny F., Karl A. 2017. Impact of assay temperature on antibody binding characteristics in living cells: A case study. *Biomed. Rep.*, 7, 400-406.
- Jong, W. S., Saurí, A., Luirink, J. 2010. Extracellular production of recombinant proteins using bacterial autotransporters. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.*, 21, 646-652.
- Jung S., Plückthun A. 1997. Improving *in vivo* folding and stability of a single-chain Fv antibody fragment by loop grafting. *Protein Eng.*, **10**, 959-966.
- Jung S., Honegger A., Plückthun A. 1999. Selection for improved protein stability by phage display. *J. Mol. Biol.*, **294**, 163-180.
- KalayuYirga S., Ling S., Yang Y., Yuan J., Wang S. 2017. The preparation and identification of a monoclonal antibody against citrinin and the development of detection via indirect competitive ELISA. *Toxins*, **9**, 110.

- Katakura Y., Zhuang G., Nakatani T., Furuta T., Omasa T., Kishimoto M., Suga K. I., Shioya S. 2004. A practical kinetic model for efficient isolation of useful antibodies from phage display libraries. J. Mol. Catal. B., 28, 191-200.
- Kathrin Z., Alessandro P., Camilla B., Leonardo G., Roberto S., Manuela K., Eveline T., Dario N. 2009. A general method for the selection of high-level scFv and IgG antibody expression by stably transfected mammalian cells. *Protein Eng. Des. Sel.*, 22(3), 169-174
- Kim S. G., Kim J. A., Yu H. A., Lee D. H., Kweon D. H., Seo J. H. 2006. Application of poly-arginine fused minichaperone to renaturation of cyclodextrin glycosyltransferase expressed in recombinant *Escherichia coli*. *Enzyme Microb. Technol.*, **39**, 459-465.
- Kim S. G., Min W. K., Park Y. C., Seo J. H. 2015. Application of repeated aspartate tags to improving extracellular production of *Escherichia coli* L-asparaginase isozyme II. *Enzyme Microb. Technol.*, **79-80**, 49-54.

- Kim S. G., Shin S. Y., Park Y. C., Shin C. S., Seo J. H. 2011. Production and solid-phase refolding of human glucagon-like peptide-1 using recombinant *Escherichia coli*. *Protein Expres. Purif.*, 78, 197-203.
- Kipriyanov S. M., Moldenhauer G., Martin A. C. R., Kupriyanova O. A.,Little M. 1997. Two amino-acid mutations in an anti-humanCD3 single chain Fv antibody fragment that affect the yield onbacterial secretion but not the affinity. *Protein Eng.*, 10, 445-453.
- Knappik A., Plückthun A. 1995. Engineered turns of a recombinant antibody improve its *in vivo* folding. *Protein Eng.*, **8**, 81-89.
- Korpimäki, T., Rosenberg, J., Virtanen, P., Lamminmäki, U., Tuomola,
  M., Saviranta, P. 2003. Further improvement of broad specificity hapten recognition with protein engineering. *Protein Eng.*, 16, 37-46.
- Krishnamachari K. A. V. R., Bhat R. V., Nagarajan V., Tilak, T. B. G. 1975. Hepatitis due to aflatoxicosis. An outbreak in western India. *Lancet*, 1, 1061-1063.

- K. T. Devi, M. A. Mayo, K. L. N. Reddy, P. Delfosse, G. Reddy, S. V. Reddy, D. V. R. Reddy 1999. Production and characterization of monoclonal antibodies for aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.*, 29, 284-288.
- Kurtzman C. P., Horn B. W., Hesseltine C. W. 1987. *Aspergillus nomius*, a new aflatoxin-producing species related to *Aspergillus flavus* and *Aspergillus parasiticus*. *Anton. Van Leeuw.*, **53**, 147-158.
- Kweon, D. H., Lee, D. H., Han, N. S., Rha, C. S., Seo, J. H. 2002. Characterization of polycationic amino acids fusion systems for ion-exchange purification of cyclodextrin glycosyltransferase from recombinant *Escherichia coli*. *Biotechnol. Prog.*, **18**, 303-308.
- Laag E. M., Abdel Aziz H. O. 2013. Effect of aflatoxin-B<sub>1</sub> on rat cerebellar cortex: light and electron microscopic study. *Egypt. J. Histol.*, **36**, 601-610.
- Lamminmäki U., Pauperio S., Westerlund-Karlsson A., Karvinen J., Virtanen P. L., Lövgren T., Saviranta P. 1999. Expanding the conformational diversity by random insertions to CDRH2

results in improved anti-estradiol antibodies. *J. Mol. Biol.*, **291**, 589-602.

- Lange S., Schmitt J., Schmitt R. D. 2001. High-yield expression of the recombinant, atrazine-specific Fab fragment K411B by the methylotrophic yeast *Pichia pastoris*. J. Immunol. Methods, 255, 103-114.
- Laroche Y., Demayer M., Stassen J. M., Gansemans Y., Demarsin E., Matthyssens G., Collen D., Holvoet P. 1991. Characterization of a recombinant single-chain molecule comprising the variable domains of a monoclonal antibody specific for human fibrin fragment D-dimer. J. Biol. Chem., 266, 16343-16349.
- Lee L. S., Goynes W. R., Lacey P. E. 1986. Aflatoxin in Arizona cottonseed: simulation of insect vectored infection of cotton bolls by Aspergillus flavus. J. Am. Oil Chem. Soc., 63, 468.
- Lee, N. A., Wang, S., Allan, R. D., Kennedy, I. R. 2004. A rapid aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> ELISA: development and validation with reduced matrix effects for peanuts, corn, pistachio, and soybeans. J. Agric. Food Chem., 52, 2746-2755.

- Lee S. Y. 1996. High cell-density culture of *Escherichia coli*. *Trends Biotechnol.*, **14**, 98-105.
- Lee Y. J., Jeong K. J. 2015. Challenges to production of antibodies in bacteria and yeast. J. Biosci. Bioeng., 120(5), 483-490.
- Leyton, J. V., Olafsen, T., Sherman, M. A., Bauer, K. B., Aghajanian, P., Reiter, R. E., Wu, A. M. 2009. Engineered humanized diabodies for microPET imaging of prostate stem cell antigen-expressing tumors. *Protein Eng. Des. Sel.*, **22**(3), 209-216.
- Li, M., Rosenshine, I., Tung, S., Wang, X., Friedberg, D., Hew, C., Leung, K. 2004. Comparative proteomic analysis of extracellular proteins of enteroheorrhagic and enteropathogenic *Escherichia coli* strains and their *ihf* and *ler* mutants. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, **70**. 5274-5282.
- Li, X., Li, P. W., Lei, J. W., Zhang, W., Li, C. M. 2013. A simple strategy to obtain ultra-sensitive single-chain fragment variable antibodies for aflatoxin detection. *Rsc. Adv.*, **3**, 22367-22372.

- Li, X., Li, P., Zhang, Q., Li, Y., Zhang, W., Ding, X. 2012. Molecular characterization of monoclonal antibodies against aflatoxins: a possible explanation ofr the highest sensitivity. *Anal. Chem.*, 84, 5229-5235.
- Liu, A., Ye, Y., Chen, W., Wang, X., Chen, F. 2015. Expression of V<sub>H</sub>linker-V<sub>L</sub> orientation-dependent single-chain Fv antibody fragment derived from hybridoma 2E6 against aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> in *Escherichia coli. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol.*, **42**, 255-262.
- Lombana T. N., Dillon M., Bevers J. III, Spiess C. 2015. Optimizing antibody expression by using the naturally occurring framework diversity in a live bacterial antibody display system. *Sci. rep.*, **5**, 1-14.
- Lorbeer J. W., Ransom V. E., Tuffley J. J. 2000. Nature and source of Inoculums of *Aspergillus niger* Causing the Aspergillus Black Mold Disease of Onions in New York. Geneva, NY: New York State Integrated Pest Management Grants Program, 1-6.
- Macia-Vicente J. G., Jansson H. B., Talbot N. J., Lopez-Llorca L. V. 2009. Real-time PCR quantification and live-cell imaging of

endophytic colonization of barley (Hordeumvulgare) roots by *Fusarium equiseti* and *Pochonia chlamydosporia*. *New Phytol.*, **182**, 213-228.

- Magnoli C., Astoreca A., Ponsone L., Fernandez-Juri M. G., Chiacchiera S., Dalcero A. 2006. Ochratoxin A and the occurrence of ochratoxin A-producing black aspergilla in stored peanut seeds from Cordoba, Argentina. J. Sci. Food Agric., 86, 2369-2373.
- Martins M. L., Martins H. M., Bernardo F. 2001. Aflatoxins in spices marketed in Portugal. *Food Addit. Contam.*, **18**(4), 315-319.
- Massey T. E., Stewart R. K., Daniels J. M., Liu L. 1995. Biochemical and molecular aspects of mammalian susceptibility to aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> Carcinogenicity. *Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med.*, **208**, 213-227.
- Mateo R., Medina A., Mateo E. M., Mateo F., Jiménez M. 2007. An overview of ochratoxin A in beer and wine. Int. J. Food Microbiol., 119(1-2), 79-83.

- Mavrangelos C., Thiel M., Adamson P. J., Millard D. J., Nobbs S., Zola H., Nicholson I. C. 2001. Increased yield and activity of soluble single-chain antibody fragments by combining high-level expression and the Skp periplasmic chaperonin. *Protein Expres. Purif.*, 23, 289-295.
- Mehrzad J., Devriendt B., Baert K., Cox E. 2014. Aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> interferes with the antigen-presenting capacity of porcine dendritic cells. *Toxicol. Vitro*, **28**, 531-537.
- Min W. K., Cho Y. J., Park J. B., Bae Y. H., Kim E. J., Park K, Park Y. C., Seo J. H. 2010. Production and characterization of monoclonal antibody and its recombinant single chain variable fragment specific for a food-born mycotoxin, fumonisin B<sub>1</sub>. *Bioproc. Biosyst. Eng.*, 33(1), 109-115.
- Min W. K., Na K. I., Yoon J. H., Heo Y. J., Lee D. S., Kim S. G. Seo J.
  H. 2016. Affinity improvement by fine tuning of single-chain variable fragment against aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>. *Food Chem.*, 209, 312-317.

- Min W. K., Kim S. G., Seo J. H. 2015. Affinity maturation of singlechain variable fragment specific for aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> using yeast surface display. *Food Chem.*, **188**, 604-611.
- Min W. K., Kweon D. H., Park Y. C., Seo J. H. 2011. Characterisation of monoclonal antibody against aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> produced in hybridoma 2C12 and its single-chain variable fragment expressed in recombinant *Escherichia coli*. *Food Chem.*, **126**(3), 1316-1323.
- Miyazaki, C., Iba, Y., Yamada, Y., Takahashi, H., Sawada, J-I., Kurosawa, Y. 1999. Changes in the specificity of antibodies by site-specific mutagenesis followed by random mutagenesis. *Protein Eng.*, **12**, 407-415.
- Mogensen J. M., Frisvad J. C., Thrane U., Nielsen K. F. 2009. Production of fumonisin B<sub>2</sub> and B<sub>4</sub> by Aspergillus niger on grapes and raisins. J. Agric. Food Chem., 58, 954-958.
- Mohammed A. M., Metwally N. S. 2009. Antiaflatoxicogenic activities of some aqueous plant extracts against AFB<sub>1</sub> induced renal and cardiac damage. *J. Pharmacol. Toxicol.*, **4**, 1-16.

- Mohr L., Yeung A., Aloman C., Wittrup D., Wands J. R. 2004. Antibody-directed therapy for human hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gastroenterology*, **127**, 225-231.
- Moss M. O. 2008. Fungi, quality and safety issues in fresh fruits and vegetables. J. Appl. Microbiol., **104**(5), 1239-43.
- Mukherjee S., Dawe A. L., Creamer R. 2010. Development of a transformation system in the swainsonine producing, slow growing endophytic fungus, *Undifilum oxytropis*. J. Microbiol. Meth., 81, 160-165.
- Ngindu A., Kenya P. R., Ocheng D. M. 1982. Outbreak of acute hepatitis by aflatoxin poisoning in Kenya. *Lancet*, **319**, 1346-1348.
- Nieba L., Honegger A., Krebber C., Plückthun A. 1997. Disrupting the hydrophobic patches at the antibody variable/constant domain interface: improved *in vivo* folding and physical characterization of an engineered scFv fragment. *Protein Eng.*, **10**, 435-444.
- Nyyssönen E., Penttilä M., Harkki A., Saloheimo A., Knowles J. K. C., Keränen S. 1993. Efficient production of antibody fragments by the filamentous fungus *Trichoderma reesei*. *Bio/Technology*, **11**, 591-595.
- Overall evaluations of carcinogenicity: an updating of IARC Monographs volumes 1 to 42. Report of an IARC Expert Committee. Lyon, International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1987 (IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans, Supplement 7).
- Oyelami O. A., Maxwell S. M., Adelusola K. A., Aladekoma T. A., Oyelese A. O. 1995. Aflatoxins in the autopsy brain tissue of children in Nigeria. *Mycopathology*, **132**, 35-38.
- Pack P., Kujau M., Schroeckh V., Knüpfer U., Wenderoth R., Riesenberg D., Plückthun A. 1993. Improved bivalent miniantibodies, with identical avidity as whole antibodies, produced by high cell density fermentation of *Escherichia coli*. *Bio/Technology*, **11**, 1271-1277.

- Pavlickova P., Schneider E. M., Hug H. 2004. Advances in recombinant antibody microarrays. *Clin. Chim. Acta.*, **343**, 17-35.
- Pini, A., Spreafico, A., Botti, R., Neri, D., Neri, P. 1997. Hierachical affinity maturation of a phage library derived antibody for the selective removal of cytomegalovirus from plasma. *J. Immunol. Meth.*, **206**, 171-182.
- Pledger, D. W., Brodnicki, T. C., Graham, B. L., Tetin, S., Kranz, D. M., Linthicum, D. S. 1999. Construction and characterization of two anti-sweetener single chain antibodies using radioligand binding, fluorescence and circular dichroism spectroscopy. *J. Mol. Recognit.*, **12**, 258-266.
- P. Li, Q. Zhang, W. Zhang 2009. Immunoassays for aflatoxins. *Trend. Anal. Chem.*, 28, 1115-1126.
- Pope A., Pritchard K., Williams A., Roberts A., Hackett J. R., Mandecki W., Johnson K. S. 1996. *In vitro* selection of a high affinity antibody to oestradiol using a phage display human antibody array. *Immunotechnology*, 2, 209-217.

- Pope B., Kent H. M. 1996. High efficiency 5 min transformation of Escherichia coli. Nucleic Acids Res., 24, 536-537.
- Prasher D. C., Eckenrode V. K., Ward W. W., Prendergast F. G., Cormier M. J. 1992. Primary structure of the Aequorea victoria green-fluorescent protein. *Gene*, **111**, 229-233.
- Proba K., Ge L., Plückthun A. 1995. Functional antibody single-chain fragments from the cytoplasm of *Escherichia coli*: Influence of thioredoxin reductase (TrxB). *Gene*, **159**, 203-207.
- Proba K., Honegger A., Plückthun A. 1997. A natural antibody missing a cysteine in VH: consequences for thermodynamic stability and folding. J. Mol. Biol., 265, 161-172.
- Proba K., Wörn A., Honegger A., Plückthun A. 1998. Antibody scFv fragments without disulphide bonds made by molecular evolution. J. Mol. Biol., 275, 245-253.
- Qian G., Tang L., Guo X., Wang F., Massey M. E., Su J., Guo T. L.,
  Williams J. H., Phillips T. D., Wang J. S. 2014. Aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub>
  modulates the expression of phenotypic markers and cytokines

by splenic lymphocytes of male F344 rats. *J. Appl. Toxicol.*, **34**, 241-249.

- Qureshi H., Hamid S. S., Ali S. S., Anwar J., Siddiqui A. A., Khan N. A. 2015. Cytotoxic effects of aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> on human brain microvascular endothelial cells of the blood-brain barrier. *Med. Mycol.*, **53**, 409-416.
- Reavy B., Ziegler A., Diplexcito J., Macintosh S. M., Torrance L., Mayo M. 2000. Expression of functional recombinant antibody molecules in insect cell expression systems. *Protein Expres. Purif.*, 18, 221-228.
- Reddy B. N., Raghavender C. N. 2007. Outbreaks of aflatoxicoses in India. Afr. J. Food Agric. Nutr. Dev., 7, 1-15.
- Reiter E., Zentek J., Razzazi E. 2009. Review on sample preparation strategies and methods used for the analysis of aflatoxins in food and feed. *Mol. Nutr. Food Res.*, **53**, 508-524.
- R. Krska, P. Schubert-Ullrich, A. Molinelli, M. Sulyok, S. Macdonald,C. Crews 2008. Mycotoxin analysis: An update. *Food Addit*.

Contam., 25(2), 152-163.

- Robbins C. A., Swenson L. J., Nealley M. L., Gots R. E., Kelman B. J. 2000. Health effects of mycotoxins in indoor air: a critical review. Appl. Occup. Environ. Hyg., 15(10), 773-784.
- Roberts S., Cheetham J. C., Rees A. R. 1987. Generation of an antibody with enhanced affinity and specificity for its antigen by protein engineering. *Nature*, **328**, 731-734.
- Rooney-Latham S., Janousek C. N., Eskalen A., Gubler W. D. 2008. First report of Aspergillus carbonarius causing sour rot of table grapes (Vitisvinifera) in California. Plant Dis., 92, 651.
- Roopali R., Gaurav S., Varsha R., Anju G., Binod K., Pattnaik B., Pradhan H. K., Khanna M. 2015. Diagnostic potential of recombinant scFv antibodies generated against hemagglutinin protein of influenza A virus. *Front. Immunol.*, 6, 1-9.
- Ruff-Jamison S., Glenney J. R. Jr. 1993. Molecular modeling and sitedirected mutagenesis of an anti-phosphotyrosine antibody predicts the combining site and allows the detection of higher

affinity interactions. Protein Eng., 6, 661-668.

- Saviranta, P., Pajunen, M. Jauria, P., Karp, M., Pettersson, K., Mäntsälä, P., Lövgren, T. 1998. Engineering the steroid-specificity of an anti-17β-estradiol Fab by random mutagenesis and competitive panning. *Protein Eng.*, **11**, 143-152.
- Schaafsma A. W., Hooker D. C. 2007. Climatic models to predict occurrence of *Fusarium* toxins in wheat and maize. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.*, **119**(1-2), 116-125.
- Schuster E., Dunn C., van Frisvad J., Dijck P. W. 2002. On the safety of Aspergillus niger: a review. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 59, 426-435.
- Seo J. H., Bailey J. E. 1985. Effects of recombinant plasmid content on growth properties and cloned gene product formation in *Escherichia coli*. *Biotechnol*. *Bioeng.*, 27(12), 1668-1674.
- Sezonov G., Joseleau-Petit D., D'Ari R. 2007. *Escherichia coli* physiology in Luria-Bertani broth. *J. Bacteriol.*, **189**, 8746-8749.

- Sharmila Banu G., Kumar G., Murugesan A. G. 2009. Ethanolic leaves extract of *Trianthema portulacastrum* L. ameliorates aflatoxin B<sub>1</sub> induced hepaticdamage in rats. *Indian J. Clin. Biochem.*, 24, 250-256.
- Shiloach J., Fass R. 2005. Growing *E. coli* to high cell density a historical perspective on method development. *Biotechnol. Adv.*, 23, 345-357.
- Shiu C. M., Wang J. J., Yu F. Y. 2010. Sensitive enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay and rapid one-step immunochromatographic strip for fuonisin B1 in grain-based food and feed samples. J. Sci. Food Agric., 90, 1020-1026.
- Short, M. K., Jeffrey, P. D., Demirjian, A., Margolies, M. N. 2001. A single H:CDR3 residue in the anti-digoxin antibody 26-10 modulates specificity for C16-substituted digoxin analogs. *Protein Eng.*, 14, 287-296.
- Shuang W., Ming L., Dadi Z., Weiyi Q., Pingping M., Yunzhou Y., Hongyan C., Zhiwei S. 2014. Increasing stability of antibody via antibody engineering: Stability engineering on an anti-

hVEGF. Proteins, 82, 2620-2630.

- Shusta E. V., Raines R. T., Plückthun A., Wittrup K. D. 1998. Increasing the secretory capacity of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* for production of single-chain antibody fragments. *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 16, 773-777.
- Sinacola J. R., Robinson A. S. 2002. Rapid refolding and polishing of single-chain antibodies from *Escherichia coli* inclusion bodies. *Protein Expres. Purif.*, 26, 301-308.
- Skerra A., Plückthun A. 1988. Assembly of a functional immunoglobulin Fv fragment in *Escherichia coli*. Science, 240, 1038-1041.
- Smith, G. P. 1985. Filamentous fusion phage: novel expression vectors that display cloned antigens on the virion surface. *Science*, 228, 1315-1317.
- Söderlind E., Carlsson R., Borrebaeck C. A. K., Ohlin M. 2001. The immune diversity in a test tube non-immunised antibody libraries and functional variability in defined protein scaffolds.

Comb. Chem. high t scr., 4, 409-416.

- Sulyok M., Beed F., Boni S., Abass A., Mukunzi A., Krska R. 2015. Quantitation of multiple mycotoxins and cyanogenic glucosides in cassava samples from Tanzania and Rwanda by an LC-MS/MS-based multi-toxin method. *Food Addit. Contam. Part A Chem. Anal. Control, Expo. Risk Assess.*, **32**, 488-502.
- Tabari M., Karim G., Ghavami M., Chamani M. 2011. Method validation for aflatoxin M<sub>1</sub> determination in yoghurt using immunoaffinity column clean-up prior to high-performance liquid chromatography. *Toxicol. Ind. Health*, 27, 629-635.
- Tandon B. N., Krishnamurthy L., Koshy A., Tandon H. D., Ramalingaswamy V., Bhandari, J. R., Bhandari J. R., Mathur M. M., Mathur P. D. 1977. Study of an epidemic of jaundice presumably due to toxic hepatitis in North-West India. *Gastroenterology*, 72(3), 488-494.
- Thie, H., Schirrmann, T., Paschke, M., Dübel, S., Hust, M. 2008. SRP and Sec pathway leader peptides for antibody phage display and antibody fragment production in *E. coli. New Biotechnol.*, **25**,

- Trucksess M. W., Scott P. M. 2008. Mycotoxins in botanicals and dried fruits: A review. *Food Addit. Contam.*, 25(2), 181-192.
- Turner N. W., Subrahmanyam S., Piletsky S. A. 2009. Analytical methods for determination of mycotoxins: a review. *Anal. Chim. Acta*, 632(2), 168-180.
- Van Egmond H. P. 1991. Mycotoxins. Int. Dairy Fed. Spec., 101, 131-135.
- Vasylieva N., Barnych B., Rand A. A., Inceoglu B., Gee S. J., Hamock
  B. D. 2017. Sensitive immunoassay for detection and quantification of the neurotoxin, tetramethylenedisulfotetramine (TETS). *Anal. Chem.*, **89**, 5612-5619.
- Veldman A., Meijs J. A. C., Borggreve G. J., Heeres van der Tol J. J. 1992. Carryover of aflatoxin from cows' food to milk. *Anim. Prod.*, 55, 163-168.

- Vendel, M. C., Favis, M., Snyder, W. B., Huang, F., Capili, A. D., Dong, J., Glaser, S. M., Miller, B. R., Demarest, S. J. 2012. Secretion from bacterial versus mammalian cells yields a recombinant scFv with variable folding properties. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.*, 526, 188-193.
- Verma R., Boleti E., George A. J. T. 1998. Antibody engineering: comparison of bacterial, yeast, insect and mammalian expression systems. J. Immunol. Methods, 216, 165-181.
- Verma R. J. 2004. Aflatoxin causes DNA damage. *Int. J. Hum. Genet.*, 4, 231-236.
- Vuolanto A., Leisola M., Jokela J. 2004. Enantioselective affinity chromatography of a chiral drug by crystalline and carrier-bound antibody Fab fragment. *Biotechnol. Progr.*, **20**, 771-776.
- Waller J. M., Bigger M., Hillocks R. A. 2007. Coffee Pests, Diseases and Their Management. Cambridge, MA: CAB International.
- Wang, C., Zhang, Q., Cheng, Y., Wang, L. 2010. Refolding of denatured/reduced lysozyme at high concentrations by artificial

molecular chaperone-ion exchange chromatography. *Biotechnol. Prog.*, **26**, 1073-1079.

- Williams J. H., Phillips T. D., Jolly P. E., Stiles J. K., Jolly C. M., Aggarwal D. 2004. Human aflatoxicosis in developing countries: a review of toxicology, exposure, potential health consequences, and interventions. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.*, **80**, 1106-1122.
- Wingren C., Edmundson A. B., Borrebaeck C. A. K. 2003. Designing proteins to crystallize through β-strand pairing. *Protein Eng.*, 16, 255-264.
- Wood G. E. 1991. Aflatoxin M<sub>1</sub> Mycotoxins and Phytoalexins. London: CRC Press, 145-163.
- Wörn A., Plückthun A. 1998. An intrinsically stable antibody scFv fragment can tolerate the loss of both disulphide bonds and fold correctly. *FEBS lett.*, 237, 357-361.
- Wörn A., Plückthun A. 2001. Stability engineering of antibody singlechain Fv fragments. *Review J. Mol. Biol.*, 305, 989-1010.

- Yang, J., Moyana, T., MacKenzie, S., Xia, Q., Xiang, J. 1998. One hundred seventy-fold increase in excretion of an FV fragmenttumor necrosis factor alpha fusion protein (sFV/TNF-alpha) from *Escherichia coli* caused by the synergistic effects of glycine and triton X-100. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, **64**, 2869-2874.
- Yazdanparast, R., Esmaeili, M. A., Khodagholi, F. 2007. Control of aggregation in protein refolding: cooperative effects of artificial chaperone and cold temperature. *Int. J. Biol. Macromol.*, 40, 126-133.
- Yin Y. N., Yan L. Y., Jiang J. H., Ma Z. H. 2008. Biological control of aflatoxin contamination of crops. J. Zhejiang Univ. Sci. B., 9(10), 787-792.
- Zaretsky, M., Etzyoni, R., Kaye, J., Sklair-Tavron, L., Aharoni, A. 2013. Directed evolution of a soluble human IL-17A receptor for the inhibition of psoriasis plaque formation in a mouse model. *Chem. Biol.*, **20**(2), 202-211.

- Zhang D. H., Li P. W., Zhang Q., Zhang W., Huang Y. L., Ding X. X., Jiang J. 2009. Production of ultrasensitive generic monoclonal antibodies against major aflatoxins using a modified two-step screening procedure. *Anal. Chim. Acta*, 636, 63-69.
- Zheng, M. Z., Richard J. L., Binder J. 2006. A review of rapid methods for the analysis of mycotoxins. *Mycopathologia*, 161, 261-273.
- Zhuang Z. H., Que S. J., Gao Y. M., Yuan J., Ye Z., Du M., Lin G. M, Liu L. C., Wang S. H. 2014. Artificial antigen synthesis and the development of polyclonal antibody-based immunoassay for citreoviridin determination. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.*, 30, 343-349.
- Ahmad Z. A., Yeap S. K., Ali A. M., Ho W. Y., Alitheen N. B., HamidM. 2012. scFv Antibody: Principles and clinical application. *Clin. Dev. Immunol.*, 2012, 1-15.
- Z. Zheng, C. W. Humphrey, R. S. King, J. L. Richard 2005. Validation of an ELISA test kit for the detection of total aflatoxins in grain and grain products by comparison with HPLC. *Mycopathologia*, 159, 255-263.

## 국문초록

아플라톡신 B1(AFB1)은 식품과 사료에 존재하는 곰팡이 독소 중 가장 강한 독성을 가진 독소이다. 아플라톡신 B1은 아스퍼질러스속 곰팡이에 의해 생산되고, 인체 간독성, 기형발생, 돌연변이를 유발하 는 특성에 따라 심할 경우 간염, 출혈, 면역저하, 간암종을 일으킬 수 있다. 이렇게 유해한 아플라톡신 B1의 검출을 위해서는 면역학적 방법을 통하여 가능한 낮은 농도에서 효과적으로 검출할 수 있는 기술 개발이 필요하다. 이에 대한 구체적 방법으로 항체 단쇄가변분 절(scFv)을 이용하여 안전하고 효과적으로 식품 등에 곰팡이 감염 또는 오염 여부를 진단할 수 있다. 이전의 연구에서 항체 단쇄가변 분절의 항원(아플라톡신 B1)에 대한 친화력 증대를 위하여 인위적 으로 만든 돌연변이 라이브러리로부터 6개의 돌연변이체를 분리하 였고, 이 중 scFv-M37은 야생형의 scFv에 비해 9배나 높은 친화 력을 나타내었다. 본 연구에서는 6개의 돌연변이 부위에 대해 역돌 연변이 방법을 사용하여 각 부위의 돌연변이체에 대한 항원(아플라 톡신 B1) 친화력을 분석하였고, 결과적으로 VH의 110번 아미노산 인 알라닌(A)을 본래 야생형의 아미노산인 트레오닌(T)으로 변이 시킬 경우 3.2배 친화력이 증가되는 것을 알 수 있었고, 이는 본래 야생형의 scFv에 비해 31배의 친화력이 증대되는 결과를 보였다. 원편광 이색성 측정 및 젤 여과법 등 다양한 생물물리적 분석을 통 해 이러한 돌연변이는 항원과 결합시 미묘한 입체구조 변화에 따라 친화력이 변하는 것을 알 수 있었고, 이러한 미세하고 정교한 조정 을 통하여 항원과 친화력을 증대시킬 수 있음을 보여주고 있다.

145

보통의 경우 대장균을 통해 항체 단쇄가변분절을 발현하였을 때, 대 부분 비활성형의 응집체 형태로 쌓임에 따라, 이를 활성형 단백질의 형태로 효과적으로 발현하기 위하여 대장균 배양시 Triton X-100 을 첨가하여 발현되는 단백질의 세포외 배출을 늘리고, 발현조건을 최적화하는 연구를 수행하였다. 추가적으로 최종 정제된 항체 단쇄 가변분절은 역 평행 β-sheet 구조를 나타내었고, 생물물리적 및 생 화학적 분석법을 통하여 항원과의 높은 친화력과 아플라톡신 B<sub>1</sub>에 특이성을 가지고 있음을 알 수 있었다. 이러한 대장균의 세포외 발 현 방법은 다른 scFv나 Fab와 같은 항체 단편에 대한 효율적 생산 에 적용될 수 있다. 결과적으로, 본 연구에서는 역돌연변이의 방법 을 통해 아플라톡신 B<sub>1</sub>에 특이적이고 친화력이 증대된 항체 단쇄가 변분절을 선별하였고, 이렇게 선별된 단쇄가변분절을 재조합 대장균 을 통해 활성형 단백질의 형태로 효과적으로 생산할 수 있는 방법 을 찾아냄으로써 향후 다양한 형태의 단백질 생산에 응용될 수 있 을 것으로 기대한다.

주요어 : 단쇄가변분절, 아플라톡신 B<sub>1</sub>, 재조합 대장균, 역돌연변이, 친화력 증대, 세포외 배출

학번 : 2012-30321

146